Air Force Institute of Technology AFIT Scholar

Theses and Dissertations

Student Graduate Works

3-10-2010

Personality Measures as Predictors of Long-Term Employment in Air Force Officers

Levi N. Davis

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholar.afit.edu/etd Part of the Industrial and Organizational Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation

Davis, Levi N., "Personality Measures as Predictors of Long-Term Employment in Air Force Officers" (2010). *Theses and Dissertations*. 2113. https://scholar.afit.edu/etd/2113

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Graduate Works at AFIT Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of AFIT Scholar. For more information, please contact richard.mansfield@afit.edu.



PERSONALITY MEASURES AS PREDICTORS OF LONG-

TERM EMPLOYMENT IN AIR FORCE OFFICERS

THESIS

Levi N. Davis, Captain, USAF AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02

DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR FORCE AIR UNIVERSITY

AIR FORCE INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio

APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE; DISTRIBUTION UNLIMITED

The views expressed in this thesis are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the United States Air Force, the Department of Defense, or the United States Government.

AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02

PERSONALITY MEASURES AS PREDICTORS OF LONG-TERM EMPLOYMENT IN AIR FORCE OFFICERS

THESIS

Presented to the Faculty

Department of Systems and Engineering Management

Graduate School of Engineering and Management

Air Force Institute of Technology

Air University

Air Education and Training Command

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Master of Science in Engineering Management

Levi N. Davis, BS

Captain, USAF

March 2010

APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE; DISTRIBUTION UNLIMITED

This material is declared a work of the U.S. Government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States.

AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02

PERSONALITY MEASURES AS PREDICTORS OF LONG-TERM EMPLOYMENT IN AIR FORCE OFFICERS

Levi N. Davis, BS Captain, USAF

Approved:

Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF (Chairman)DateAlexander J. Barelka, Lt Col, USAF (Member)DateJohn J. Elshaw, Lt Col, USAF (Member)Date

AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02

ABSTRACT

High degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profitability. As such, more than 1,500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force.

Between 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending the United States Air Force Officer Training School were administered personality surveys, including measures for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personnel Center records of these officers were examined, and separation and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover.

iv

Table of Contents

	Page
Abstract	iv
List of Tables	vii
I. Introduction and Literature	1
Review	
Job Satisfaction	5
Organizational Commitment	5
Extraversion	6
Emotional Stability	7
Openness to Experience	8
Agreeableness	9
Conscientiousness	10
Positive Affect	11
Negative Affect	12
General Self-Efficacy	13
Summary	14
II. Method	15
Setting & Participants	15
Procedure	16
Measures	17
Analytical Overview	21
III. Results	
RESULTS	
Summary Statistics	22
Tests of Hypothesis	23
Additional Analysis	
Removal of Current Employees	
Removal of Prior-Enlisted Air Force Participants	29
Removal of Current Employees and Prior-Enlisted Air Force Participants	
Job Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment	
DISCUSSION	
Summary	34

	Page
Theoretical and Practical Implications	35
Limitations and Future Research	
APPENDIX A	
APPENDIX B	
References	

List of Tables

Table

- 1. Previous Research Results between the Big Five and Turnover
- 2. Descriptive Statistics
- 3. Correlation
- 4. Correlations for Separated Participants
- 5. Correlations for Participants with No Prior Military Service
- 6. Correlations for Separated Participants with No Prior Military Service
- 7. Summary Table of Scales Administered
- 8. Variable & Items from the Big Five Personality Traits
- 9. Variable & Items from Positive and Negative Affect
- 10. Variable & Items from General Self-Efficacy
- 11. Variable & Items from Job Satisfaction
- 12. Variable & Items from Organizational Commitment

PERSONALITY MEASURES AS PREDICTORS OF LONG-TERM EMPLOYMENT IN AIR FORCE OFFICERS

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW

An important issue in the study of management is employee turnover and retention (Holtom, Mitchell, Lee & Eberly, 2008). Turnover is defined as the act of an employee leaving an organization (Griffith & Hom, 2001). While some turnover may be desirable, particularly when initiated by an organization (i.e., the termination of a poor performer), turnover frequently involves losing employees organizations would prefer to keep. The costs of losing such employees can be substantial and generally require replacements be recruited, hired, trained, and given time to gain job proficiency. While the costs of these activities will vary based on the organization, a common estimate for the cost to replace an existing employee is one year's salary for the position replaced (Branham, 2005; Davidson & Fitz-Enz, 1997).

Given these costs, it is not surprising the retention of those individuals that organizations would like to keep is an important management and research issue. Research suggests retention of high-quality employees is not only important today, but will be equally, if not more, important in the future (Holtom, et al., 2008). Drucker (1999) predicted this when he suggested a decade ago that capable employees have become an increasingly important company resource since the introduction of the information age. McKinsey & Company more recently expressed the same idea through a study involving nearly 6,000 managers in 77 companies, concluding the most important corporate resource over the next 20 years will be clever, technologically literate, globally

savvy, and operationally innovative employees (Michaels, Handfield-Jones, & Axelrod, 2001).

A particularly unique challenge faced by leaders is the turnover of individuals early in their tenure with the organization. Research has indeed indicated that turnover often occurs early in any employee's tenure (Hom & Griffeth, 1995; Hom, Roberson, & Ellis, 2008). In the military, this issue is minimized to some extent because members come into the service with an obligation to serve a specific period of time (i.e., four years for most officers). Still, many military members enter the service with advance plans to quit after this initial obligation (Holt, Rehg, Lin & Miller, 2007). Moreover, departures at the conclusion of an initial obligation may be more problematic for the military because it, like several professional service firms, promotes primarily from within. That is, the military trains and develops their younger members into future leadership and management positions, relying on this internal labor market. This deliberate grooming process often requires significant time. When military members leave voluntarily, for instance, new members must be recruited, trained, become proficient, become accustom to the military's culture, and acquire several years of experience before assuming more senior leadership positions (Holt et al., 2007).

If predictors of early turnover or retention could be identified, employers such as the military could focus recruitment and selection efforts towards those candidates most likely to remain within the organization for an extended period of time. Several studies have explored turnover within the military (e.g. Castro & Alder, 2005; Holt et al., 2007; Huffman, Adler, Dolan, & Castro, 2005). These studies have primarily examined the extent to which organizational or cultural factors, such as the operations tempo, have

influenced turnover intentions and the decisions of its members. Conversely, little research has examined the relationship between personality traits of the members themselves, such as extroversion, and turnover rates. Employee personality traits, such as the "Big Five" (viz. extraversion, neuroticism, openness to experience, agreeableness, and conscientiousness) have been linked to employee's occupational selection (Judge, Higgins, Thoresen, & Barrick, 1999). These same personality factors also contribute to an employee's intrinsic and extrinsic career success, including factors such as job satisfaction (Judge, et al., 1999). From this, it is reasonable that military members' personality may be linked to early employee turnover or long-term retention. Exploration of the possibility of such a relationship could provide worthwhile insights to current turnover and retention literature that has examined military contexts. Accordingly, it is the intention of this research to determine if such a correlation exists. Specifically, this research will examine whether several personality traits to include the "Big Five", positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy correlate to employee turnover or retention in the military service of Air Force officers.

Employee Turnover

As noted, voluntary employee turnover is among the most studied behaviors in management research (Maertz & Campion, 2004; Horn & Kinicki, 2001; Griffeth, Hom & Gaertner, 2000). High degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction (Koys, 2001), increased customer turnover (Bowen & Siehl, 1997; Ulrich, Halbrook, Meder, Stuchlik, & Thorpe, 1991; Schneider & Bowen, 1985), decreased employee productivity (Huselid, 1995), decreased organizational performance (Baron, Hannan, & Burton, 2001) and decreased organizational profitability

(Zimmerman, 2008; Glebbeek & Bax, 2004). In an effort to better understand and control the phenomenon of undesirable employee turnover, more than 1,500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover (Holtom, et al., 2008). Many of these studies have focused on controls to work environment, or situational factors such as job characteristics, with little or no regard for the dispositional characteristics of employees (Zimmerman, 2008; Staw, Bell, & Clausen, 1986). While understanding the relationship between employee turnover and organizational factors is beneficial, it should be noted employees remain key players within such relationships. For example, employees who have frequently changed jobs in the past have been found to be more likely than others to do so again (Judge & Watanabe, 1995; Ghiselli, 1974). Many researchers have suggested individual attributes such as personality may affect turnover (Zimmerman, 2008; Salgado, 2002; Hom & Griffeth, 1995; Steers & Mowday, 1981; Mobley, Griffeth, Hand & Meglino, 1979). Still others have called for additional research on methods to control turnover by focusing on applicants (Zimmerman, 2008; Johns, 2002; Griffeth, Hom, & Gaertner, 2000; McEvoy & Cascio, 1985).

Three meta-analyses have specifically included the relationship between the Big Five personality traits and turnover with conflicting results (Zimmerman, 2008; Salgado, 2002; Barrick & Mount, 1991). Barrick and Mount (1991) concluded no significant relationships existed, reporting effect sizes between .12 for Conscientiousness and .02 for Emotional Stability. Salgado (2002) found much more significant relationships, reporting effect sizes between -.35 for Emotional Stability and -.14 for Openness to Experience. More recently, Zimmerman (2008) used meta-analytic estimates to predict effect sizes between -.25 for Agreeableness and -.04 for Extraversion. The findings of

these three studies are compiled in Table 1. Regardless of the conflicting results which have been observed, one common theme seems to be repeated in these studies: the relationship between personality and turnover should continue to be studied. Moreover, none of these studies focused on samples of military members in their analyses *Job Satisfaction*

One of the most common factors examined in the study of turnover is job satisfaction (Tett & Meyer, 1993). Job satisfaction is defined as one's affective attachment to a job (Tett & Meyer, 1993). Low levels of job satisfaction have been associated with higher levels of frustration, psychological withdrawal, lower life satisfaction, decreased organizational performance, and higher absenteeism (Harpaz, 1983). Not surprisingly, many studies have identified a negative correlation between job satisfaction and voluntary turnover (Tett & Meyer, 1993; Cotton & Tuttle, 1986; Harpaz, 1983; Angle & Perry, 1981; Mobley, Griffeth, Hand & Meglino, 1979) including studies specifically examining military personnel (Lytell & Drasgow, 2009; Chen & Ployhart, 2006; Kim et al, 1996).

Organizational Commitment

Another common measure in the study of turnover is organizational commitment (Tett & Meyer, 1993). Organizational commitment may be based upon at least three distinct themes: commitment as an affective attachment to the organization, commitment as a perceived cost associated with leaving the organization, and commitment as an obligation to remain with the organization (Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993; Meyer & Allen, 1991). These themes are sometimes articulated as affective commitment (Porter et al., 1974), continuance commitment (Becker, 1960), and normative commitment

(Wiener, 1982), respectively. Organizational commitment has been consistently reported to be positively correlated with job satisfaction (Tett & Meyer, 1993; Dougherty, Bluedorn, & Keon, 1985; Clegg, 1983) and negatively correlated to turnover (Griffeth, et al., 2000; Hackett, Bycio, & Hausdorf, 1994; Tett & Meyer, 1993; Hollenbeck & Williams, 1986; Bluedorn, 1982; Arnold & Feldman, 1982).

Table I. Previous resea	rch re	sults be	tw een	the Big Five and turnover.
Personality Dimension	K	Ν	r	Citation
Extraversion	13	1437	03	Barrick & Mount (1991)
	4	554	20	Salgado (2002)
	18	1608	04	Zimmerman (2008)
Emotional Stability	13	1495	.02	Barrick & Mount (1991)
	4	554	35	Salgado (2002)
	19	1824	18	Zimmerman (2008)
Openness to Experience	12	1628	11	Barrick & Mount (1991)
	4	554	14	Salgado (2002)
	16	1563	.10	Zimmerman (2008)
Agreeableness	15	1838	.09	Barrick & Mount (1991)
	4	554	22	Salgado (2002)
	15	1532	25	Zimmerman (2008)
Conscientiousness	19	2759	.12	Barrick & Mount (1991)
	5	748	31	Salgado (2002)
	17	1631	20	Zimmerman (2008)

Notes: K = number of independent samples; N = corrected sample size; r = observed effect size.

Extraversion

Traits frequently associated with extraversion include being sociable, gregarious, assertive, talkative, and active (Barrick & Mount, 1991). Given these characteristics, there have been competing theories presented as to the link between extraversion and turnover. These traits may be expected, for instance, to be negatively related to turnover.

Essentially, this is hypothesized because the sociable, gregarious, and assertive member might be expected to easily become part of the social and professional network in the organization. Indeed, research suggests the higher the number of formal and informal connections between an employee and their work associates, the more embedded or bound the employee may be to their job or organization (Mitchell, Holtom, Lee, Sablynski, & Erez, 2001). Moreover, social integration has been negatively associated with individual turnover, while socially distant group members may be more likely to leave an organization (O'Reilly, Caldwell, & Barnet, 1989).

In contrast, others have suggested the relationship between extraversion and turnover could be positive. Those high in extraversion would be expected to be equally sociable and gregarious with those outside the organization, leaving more networking opportunities (Wanberg, Kanfer, and Banas, 2000) and perceiving a larger number of alternate employment opportunities (March & Simon, 1958). Interestingly, the meta-analytic findings have suggested little if any empirical relationship exists (see Table 1). Barrick and Mount (1991) reported no significant relationship between extraversion and turnover, with an effect size of -.03 and an *N* of 1,437. Zimmerman (2008) predicted a similar effect size of -.04 with an *N* of 1,608. Salgado (2002) reported a somewhat stronger relationship of -.20 with an *N* of 554. Given these inconsistent results, it was difficult to develop a clear hypothesis. Thus, the following null hypothesis is posited:

Hypothesis 1: Extraversion will not be significantly related to turnover. Emotional Stability

Emotional stability is characterized by resiliency, assertiveness, coping, and stress-management skills (Jonas, 2005). The opposite of emotional stability,

neuroticism, is commonly associated with being anxious, depressed, angry, embarrassed, emotional, worried, and insecure (Barrick & Mount, 1991). Individuals low in emotional stability tend to have negative perceptions of themselves and their environment (Burke, Brief, & George, 1993; Watson, Clark, & Tellegen, 1988) and are more likely to encode and recall negative information (Weiss & Cropanzano, 1996; Watson & Clark, 1984). Emotional stability may then be negatively related to turnover, as employees with negative views of their work environment are more likely to leave (Maertz & Griffeth, 2004). In contrast, high emotional stability has been linked to higher levels of job satisfaction (Furnham & Zacherl, 1986). Emotionally unstable individuals tend to have higher conflict with coworkers (Organ, 1994). Further, persons low in emotional stability tend to be unsure about their ability to perform their job (Judge & Ilies, 2002). Metaanalytic research regarding the relationship between emotional stability and turnover has been inconsistent (see Table 1). Barrick and Mount (1991) reported no significant relationship between emotional stability and turnover, with an effect size of .02 and an N of 1,495. Zimmerman (2008) suggested a negative relationship exists predicting an effect size of -.18 with an N of 1,824. Salgado (2002) reported an even larger negative relationship with an effect size of -.35 and an N of 554.

Hypothesis 2: Emotional Stability will be negatively related to turnover. Openness to Experience

Openness to experience is commonly associated with being imaginative, cultured, curious, original, broad-minded, and artistically sensitive (Barrick & Mount, 1991). Some researchers have suggested individuals with high openness to experience may value changing jobs, perceiving opportunities for personal growth and experience

(Zimmerman, 2008; Maertz & Griffeth, 2004). Such individuals might be expected to be more likely than others to leave an organization, regardless of how they feel about their current job. Indeed, Ghiselli (1974) described a "Hobo Syndrome" in which certain employees experienced a degree of wanderlust which led to repeated turnover within various organizations. However, others have suggested those with high openness to experience might experience more positive attitudes towards learning experiences, greater motivation to learn upon entry to training programs, and consequently more benefit from such training (Barrick & Mount, 1991). Such individuals might be expected to be more likely to seek development opportunities within their current organizations, increasing their possibility for retention.

Meta-analytic findings have varied regarding openness to experience and turnover (see Table 1). Barrick & Mount (1991) reported an effect size of -.11 with an N of 1,628. Salgado (2002) reported a similar effect size of -.14 with an N of 554. Zimmerman (2008) predicted an effect size of .10 with an N of 1,563.

Hypothesis 3: Openness to Experience will be positively related to turnover. Agreeableness

Agreeableness is associated with adjectives such as helpful, generous, selfless, and courteous, and likely is a factor in determining how well a person typically "gets along with" those around them (Organ, 1994). Agreeable persons are more likely to have successful relationships with others (McCrae & Costa, 1991). Agreeableness has been associated with job satisfaction, particularly an employees' satisfaction with coworkers (Organ & Lingl, 1995). Agreeable persons may form more interpersonal relationships within an organization, increasing their job embeddedness (Mitchell et al., 2001).

Compliance and dependence aspects of agreeableness may also lead to greater perceived contractual obligations to stay within an organization (Zimmerman, 2008; Maertz & Griffeth, 2004).

Research has reported differing results regarding agreeableness and turnover (see Table 1). Zimmerman (2008) predicted agreeableness to be negatively correlated with turnover with an effect rate of -.25 and an N of 1,532. Salgado (2002) found similar results with an effect rate of -.22 and an N of 554. Barrick and Mount (1991) suggested no relationship between agreeableness and turnover with an effect rate of .09 and an N of 1,838.

Hypothesis 4: Agreeableness will be negatively related to turnover. Conscientiousness

Conscientiousness is empirically marked by adjectives such as neat, careful, selfdisciplined, and reliable and may be linked to behaviors such as punctuality, attendance, rule compliance, productive use of time, and care for organizational property (Organ, 1994). Employees who have these traits and exhibit behaviors that are consistent with conscientiousness may be more likely to garner respect, recognition, and favorable treatment within an organization possibly increasing job satisfaction (Organ, 1994). Some research, however, has indicated conscientiousness may be negatively related to job satisfaction, particularly satisfaction with coworkers (Organ & Lingl, 1992). This link between conscientiousness and satisfaction is important as researchers have suggested turnover decisions are directly influenced by an individual's job satisfaction (Mobley, 1977; Price & Mueller, 1981; Steers & Mowday, 1981). In essence, low

conscientiousness may lead to dissatisfaction, and dissatisfied individuals have thoughts of quitting, comparing their present job to perceived alternatives.

Meta-analytic results have varied widely regarding conscientiousness (see Table 1). Barrick & Mount (1991) reported an effect size of .12 with N of 2,759. Zimmerman (2008) predicted an effect size of -.20 with an N of 1,631, while Salgado (2002) reported the strongest relationship with an effect size of -.31 and an N of 748.

Hypothesis 5: Conscientiousness will be negatively related to turnover.

Positive Affect

Positive Affect is the extent to which a person generally feels enthusiastic, determined, interested, and active (Watson, Clark, and Tellegen, 1988). High degrees of positive affect have been related to increased social activity, increased frequency of pleasant events, (Tellegen, 1985; Watson & Clark; 1984; Beiser, 1974; Bradburn, 1969) increased life satisfaction, (Judge, Locke, Durham, & Kluger, 1998) and increased ability to cope with stress (McCrae & Costa, 1986). Positive affectivity overlaps with the Big Five characteristic of Extraversion, and it has been suggested they may be used as surrogates for each other (Organ, 1994; Watson & Clark, 1992). As such many of the arguments discussed concerning the relationship between extraversion and retention, such as the impacts of increased social connections and networking opportunities, may be applied to employees with high degrees of positive affect as well. As with extraversion, elements of positive affect might be expected to increase and decrease employee turnover making the overall relationship complex. The empirical relationship, like that observed between extraversion and turnover, has been inconsistent. Wright and Cropanzo (1998) tested the relationship between positive affect and turnover, reporting no relationship (r =

0, *ns*). Judge (1993) also failed to observe a significant relationship between affective disposition and turnover. Others have suggested a negative relationship. Judge, Thoresen, Pucik, and Welbourne (1999) found a significant negative relationship between positive affect and career plateaus which have been linked to military members' turnover intentions (Heilmann, Holt, & Rilovick, 2008). Given these inconsistent results, and consistent with Hypothesis 1 regarding extraversion, the following null hypothesis is posited:

Hypothesis 6: Positive Affect will not be significantly related to turnover. Negative Affect

Negative affect is associated with feelings of distress, guilt, irritability, and nervousness (Watson, Clark, & Tellegen, 1988). In many ways, negative affect may be considered the opposite of emotional stability, and in fact neuroticism and negative affect have been suggested as acceptable surrogates for each other (Organ, 1994; Watson & Clark, 1984). As such, persons high in negative affect might be expected to experience the same challenges as those low in emotional stability, such as negative perceptions of themselves and their environment (Burke, Brief, & George, 1993; Watson, Clark, & Tellegen, 1988), higher conflict with coworkers (Organ, 1994), and insecurity about their ability to perform their job (Judge & Ilies, 2002). Some researchers have been able to positively correlate negative affect with turnover (Wright & Cropanzano, 1998). Negative affect has also been linked repeatedly to lower job satisfaction (Judge & Bono, 2001; Brief, 1998; Specter, 1997) which in turn has been linked to higher turnover (Tett & Meyer, 1993). Given these challenges associated with negative affect, and the existing literature, it is expected that high negative affect will be positively related to turnover.

Hypothesis 7: Negative Affect will be positively related to turnover.

General Self-Efficacy

General self-efficacy has been defined as "one's estimates of one's capabilities to mobilize the motivation, cognitive resources, and courses of action needed to exercise general control over events in one's life" (Judge et al., 1997). General self-efficacy involves a belief that one is capable of executing certain behaviors or obtaining certain goals (Ormrod, 2006). Research regarding the relationship between general self-efficacy and turnover is conflicting. Individuals with high self-efficacy tend to deal more effectively with difficulties as well as to persist in the face of failure (Gist & Mitchell, 1992). High levels of general self-efficacy have been linked to higher levels of workrelated performance (Stajkovic & Luthans, 1998) as well as higher levels of life and job satisfaction (Judge, & Bono, 2001; Judge, Locke, Durham, & Kluger, 1998) which in turn have been linked to lower levels of turnover (Tett & Meyer, 1993). In contrast, other research has observed a positive relationship between high self-efficacy and an employee's intention to quit (Jones, 1986). Such a relationship might be in part due to persons with low self-efficacy more readily conforming to the definitions of situations offered by others and thus more quickly socializing within an organization (Jones, 1986). Similar to higher levels of extraversion, it also stands to reason that persons with high general self-efficacy might perceive more opportunities to succeed outside their current work environment. Due to these conflicting views towards a possible relationship between general self-efficacy and turnover, it is hypothesized that no significant relationship will be observed.

Hypothesis 8: General Self-Efficacy will not be significantly related to turnover.

Summary

Many researchers have hypothesized relationships between personality and turnover, often with conflicting results. Notably, at least three meta-analyses have been performed regarding relationships between the "Big Five" and turnover. Yet, few have specifically examined military members. In light of this existing research, the following eight hypotheses have been posited for this study:

Hypothesis 1: Extraversion will not be significantly related to turnover.
Hypothesis 2: Emotional Stability will be negatively related to turnover.
Hypothesis 3: Openness to Experience will be positively related to turnover.
Hypothesis 4: Agreeableness will be negatively related to turnover.
Hypothesis 5: Conscientiousness will be negatively related to turnover.
Hypothesis 6: Positive Affect will not be significantly related to turnover.
Hypothesis 7: Negative Affect will be positively related to turnover.
Hypothesis 8: General Self-Efficacy will not be significantly related to turnover.

CHAPTER 2

METHOD

This chapter outlines the participants, procedures, and measures used to test the research hypotheses, namely, the extent to which personality correlates to retention or turnover of an Air Force officer within commissioned military service. In brief, surveys were administered to classes of United States Air Force officer candidates attending Officer Training School between the years of 1996 and 1997. These surveys measured a variety of information, including personality traits. Additional surveys were mailed to the officers one to two years after completing Officer Training School in order to measure job satisfaction and organizational commitment. In order to identify personality traits correlating to turnover or retention, follow-up research was conducted in 2009 to determine which candidates had remained with the Air Force.

Setting & Participants

As noted, data were collected from Air Force members who had completed Officer Training School. Officer Training School is a 12 week initial training course designed to test and prepare selected candidates who desire a commission as officers in the United States Air Force. The official mission of Officer Training School is to "train and commission quality officers for the United States Air Force" (http://www.au.af.mil/au/holmcenter/OTS/index.asp). Between the years of 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending Officer Training School were administered surveys. The purpose of these surveys was to identify the personality make up of the candidates using a variety of measures. Of the 318 individuals, 284 had current records to be retrieved from the Air Force Personnel Center. As no records could be retrieved for

the remaining 34 individuals, their records were removed from the sample. Of the remaining 284, 178 members had prior military service ranging from 1 to 16 years (M =8.4 years; SD = 3.5). As these participants had often already established long-term employment with the military, and therefore were potentially influenced towards retention due to their time invested towards the 20 year military retirement plan, correlations were determined both with and without these individuals included in the sample. The participants consisted of 247 males and 37 females ranging in age from 22 to 35 years old with an average age of 27.4 years (SD = 3.1 years). All participants had previously completed at least a bachelor's degree, which is a requirement for selection to Officer Training School. All 284 candidates were identified as meeting the physical, academic, and military standards necessary to enter the Air Force as officers. Upon graduation from the 12 week program, these officers typically incurred an employment commitment to the United States Air Force of four years. Follow up surveys were administered to the officers one to two years after graduation from the program. The purpose of these follow up surveys was to measure the job satisfaction and organizational commitment of the officers. Of the 284 participants in this study, 145 (51%) responded to these surveys.

Procedure

Initial data were collected via voluntary surveys administered to members as part of their training curriculum. Survey results were confidential and participants signed an informed consent form recognizing the Officer Training School faculty would not have access to their individual responses. Follow up research was conducted in 2009 through the Air Force Personnel Center. A records review was performed to identify which

officers in the sample elected to separate from the Air Force, when these officers actually separated, and which elected to remain with the Air Force.

Measures

All surveys were administered as part of a study conducted by researchers from the University of Alabama at Birmingham and the Air Force Institute of Technology.

The big five personality traits (viz. extraversion, neuroticism, openness to experience, agreeableness, and conscientiousness) were measured using a 35 item scale. The trait variables used for each item were developed by Cattell (1947) and their validity has been extensively researched (Mount, Murray, & Strauss, 1994). The scale for each of these traits is measured using a semantic differential scale. That is, each scale included a series of eight bipolar adjectives. Each of the adjectives, such as "Adventurous" and "Cautious," anchored the opposing ends of an eight-point scale (i.e., Adventurous = 1 and Cautious = 8) and participants indicated the number that corresponded to how the adjectives best described themselves. Scale scores were computed by summing the responses participants provided to each item associated with the construct. Prior to this, those items that presented the adjectives in a negative way (i.e., lower scores were indicators of the trait) were reverse scored. Of the 35 items, 17 were negatively phrased, listing the antithesis of the measured trait on the extreme end. See Appendix A for a list of the survey items.

Extroversion. Eight items measured extroversion. An example of an adjective pair measuring extraversion was "Talkative" and "Silent." Scores could range from 8 to 64 with the scores in this sample actually ranging between 27 and 55 and a mean score of 38.3 (SD = 4.6). The Cronbach's alpha for the extroversion items of the scale was .75.

Agreeableness. Ten items measured agreeableness. An example of an adjective pair measuring agreeableness was "Suspicious" and "Trustful." Scores could range from 10 to 80 with the scores in this sample actually ranging between 14 and 55 and a mean score of 30.8 (SD = 4.6). The Cronbach's alpha for the agreeableness items of the scale was .73.

Conscientiousness. Five items measured conscientiousness. An example of an adjective pair measuring conscientiousness was "Responsible" and "Frivolous." Scores could range from 5 to 40 with the scores in this sample actually ranging between 8 and 30 and a mean score of 20.3 (SD = 3.5). The Cronbach's alpha for the conscientiousness items of the scale was .79.

Emotional stability (Neuroticism). Seven items measured emotional stability. An example of an adjective pair measuring emotional stability was "Calm" and "Emotional." Scores could range from 7 to 56 with the scores in this sample actually ranging between 18 and 47 and a mean score of 29.5 (SD = 4.0). The Cronbach's alpha for the emotional stability items of the scale was .73.

Openness to experience. Five items measured openness to experience. An example of an adjective pair measuring openness to experience was "Practical, Logical" and "Imaginative." Scores could range from 5 to 40 with the scores in this sample actually ranging between 17 and 39 and a mean score of 26.6 (SD = 4.4). The Cronbach's alpha for the openness to experience items of the scale was .75.

Positive and negative affect. Positive and negative affect were measured using a scale developed by Watson, Clark, and Tellegen (1988). The measure consists of 20 words. Ten words reflect positive affect (e.g., interested, enthusiastic, proud, determined)

and 10 reflect negative affect (e.g., distressed, scared, hostile, ashamed). Participants indicated the frequency of the emotions that they have experienced on a 5-point scale ranging from 1 = very slightly or not at all to 5 = extremely. By changing the frame of reference that participants respond to the items, researchers have been able to measure the participants' state of emotion or their emotional disposition. Because the participants' dispositional affect was the focus of this study, participants were instructed to consider a relatively long time frame by indicating the extent to which they have "felt this way during the past year." Evidence suggested that this scale provides valid, reliable, and largely independent measures of positive and negative affect regardless of the subject or the time frame and response format used (Crawford & Henry, 2004; Watson et al., 1988). Scores for negative affect ranged from 10 to 44 with a mean score of 24.0 (SD = 6.6). Scores for positive affect ranged from 18 to 50 with a mean score of 41.5 (SD = 5.2). The Cronbach's alpha was .86 for the positive affect items of the scale and 0.84 for the negative affect items of the scale. See Appendix A for a complete list of the items in the survey.

General self-efficacy. General self-efficacy was measured using a 17 item scale developed by Sherer, Maddux, Mercadante, Prentice-Dunn, Jacobs, and Rogers (1982). This is a well established and validated scale cited by more than 700 research articles (Bosscher & Smit, 1998). Example items included: "When I make plans, I am certain I can make them work." Eleven of the items are phrased negatively such as "I give up on things before completing them." Participants indicated their agreement with each statement by circling a number on a 1 to 7 Likert scale labeled "strongly disagree" to "strongly agree." After reversing the eleven negatively phrased responses, scores could

range from 17 to 119. Actual scores in this sample ranged from 38 to 84 with a mean score of 57.0 (SD = 7.3). The Cronbach's alpha for the general self-efficacy scale was .69. See Appendix A for a list of the survey items.

Job satisfaction. Job satisfaction was measured using a custom 5 item scale. Four items were phrased positively, such as "Overall, I am happy to be an Air Force officer." A fifth reverse scored item was phrased negatively, stating "I am dissatisfied with the work I do as an officer." Responses were scored on a 1 to 7 Likert scale labeled "strongly disagree" to "strongly agree" allowing for scores ranging from 5 to 35. Actual scores ranged from 10 to 35, with a mean score of 27.2 (SD = 4.6). See Appendix A for a list of the survey items.

Organizational commitment. Organizational commitment was measured using an abridgement of a 15 item scale developed by Mowday, Steers, and Porter (1979) which has been empirically studied and validated (e.g., Brooke, Russell, & Price, 1988; Lee & Mowday, 1987; Angle & Perry, 1981). The original scale includes 9 positively phrased statements such as "For me, this is the best of all possible organizations for which to work" and 6 reverse scored negatively phrased statements such as "I feel very little loyalty to this organization." The surveys administered to participants removed the 6 negatively phrased statements and included the remaining 9 positively phrased statements. Answers were scored on a 1 to 7 Likert scale labeled "strongly disagree" to "strongly agree" allowing for scores ranging from 9 to 63. Actual scores ranged from 19 to 62, with a mean score of 50.8 (SD = 7.3). See Appendix A for a list of the survey items.

Retention and turnover data. Data regarding the members were collected from Air Force Personnel Center records. This data was collected in 2009 and included whether the member was still in the service as well as the number of days the member had served. The number of days a member had served was used as the dependent variable for the analysis. Unlike other studies of turnover that typically code turnover as a categorical variable (i.e., 0 = left the organization, 1 = still with the organization), this made it possible whether different personality types were more likely to stay longer. In sum, the records indicated that 137 members of our sample had separated while another 147 were still on active duty (34 were eliminated because the records search did not yield any data).

Analytical Overview

Once retention and turnover data were obtained from the Air Force Personnel Center, a correlation study was performed between the two data sets. Each personality measure was compared against the length of time served in the hopes that any significant relationships observed would offer new insights to the existing turnover and retention literature. Such findings might also illuminate previously unexplored avenues warranting further investigation.

CHAPTER 3

RESULTS

Summary Statistics

A summary of the results of the analysis can be found in Table 2 and Table 3. All in all, 284 Air Force officers were examined. Of these 37 were females (13%) and 247 were males (87%). The average age of these officers while attending Officer Training School was 27.38 (SD = 3.126). Of the 284 officers, 167 (59%) had enlisted military experience prior to attending Officer Training School averaging 8.4 years (SD = 3.5years). It should be noted the Air Force includes the twelve weeks spent attending the training as enlisted military service time, regardless of whether an officer candidate had previous enlisted service. The average enlisted service time for the sample was then 5.3 years (M = 1934.11 days, SD = 4.9 years or 1778.759 days). As of the time of this research, 139 (49%) of the sample had separated from the Air Force. At least 54 (39%) of these separators were eligible for retirement at the time they elected to terminate their employment. The average total service of separators was 14.8 years (M = 5422.11 days, SD = 7.2 years or 2627.80 days). The average total service of the entire sample was 16.7 years (M = 6090.15 days, SD = 6.1 years or 2241.407 days).

In addition to the personality measures collected, post graduate surveys were administered to and received from 145 members of the sample. These self report surveys included measures of organizational commitment and job satisfaction. While it is not the intention of this study to deeply examine the relationship between organizational commitment nor job satisfaction and turnover, the measures where retained in order to

determine the degree (if any) to which personality measures might explain turnover

Table 2. Descriptive Statistics										
	N	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Skev	wness	Kurtosis		
Variable	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Std. Error	Statistic	Std. Error	
Prior Enlisted Military Service (days)	284	94	5875	1934.11	1778.759	0.391	0.145	-1.291	0.288	
Total Military Service (days)	284	501	10761	6090.15	2241.407	-0.266	0.145	-0.782	0.288	
Gender	284	1	2	1.87	0.337	-2.208	0.145	2.897	0.288	
Age	284	22	35	27.38	3.126	0.349	0.145	-0.783	0.288	
Extraversion	283	27	55	38.29	4.593	0.291	0.145	0.787	0.289	
Agreeableness	282	14	55	30.79	4.592	0.508	0.145	3.118	0.289	
Conscientiousness	278	8	30	20.25	3.472	-0.231	0.146	0.625	0.291	
Openness to Experience	73	17	39	26.6	4.377	0.42	0.281	0.231	0.555	
Emotional Stability	276	18	47	29.51	3.996	0.251	0.147	2.087	0.292	
Negative Affect	278	10	44	24.03	6.64	0.405	0.146	-0.187	0.291	
Positive Affect	279	18	50	41.48	5.163	-0.745	0.146	0.978	0.291	
General Self-Efficacy	271	38	84	56.99	7.263	0.472	0.148	0.846	0.295	
Organizational Commitment	145	19	62	50.79	7.298	-1.28	0.201	3.251	0.4	
Job Satisfaction	145	10	35	27.2	4.599	-1.406	0.201	2.393	0.4	
Valid N (listwise)	35									

above and beyond organizational commitment or job satisfaction.

Tests of Hypothesis

Correlations among the number of days in service and the personality variables are presented in Table 3 along with relationships between the various personality variables. As discussed below, the military members in the sample generally scored similarly to national means in the personality measures. The variation of responses amongst the participants was promising and suggests participant response was not strongly biased towards scores which might have been viewed as "favorable."

It was hypothesized that extraversion would not be significantly related to turnover (Hypothesis 1). Measures for extraversion were retrieved for 283 of the 284 members of the sample. The average score of this military sample was 38.29 (SD = 4.6). This is very consistent with the national average score of 38.24(http://bigfivepersonalitytest.com/big-five). As predicted, extraversion did not significantly correlate to turnover, with r = -.038 (p > .05, ns). This finding was consistent with Barrick and Mount (1991) who reported a relationship between extraversion and turnover of -.03 as well as Zimmerman (2008) who reported a correlation of -.04.

It was hypothesized that emotional stability would be negatively related to turnover (Hypothesis 2). Measures for Emotional Stability were retrieved for 276 of the 284 participants.

Table 3. Correlations	5															
Variable		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
1 Total Military Service	r	1.000	.879	.091	177	.038	.003	.023	.058	008	.088	.019	031	076	004	.288
(days)	p N	284	.000 284	.126 284	.003 284	.521 283	.957 282	.704 278	.628 73	.889 276	.142 278	.752 279	.614 271	.366 145	.957 145	.000 284
2 Prior Enlisted Military	r	.879	204	.091	-111	.044	033	.042	.067	013	.091	.019	034	004	.064	090
Service (days)	p	.000	1.000	.126	.061	.461	.583	.486	.574	.829	.128	.750	.576	.965	.443	.129
Service (days)	Ň	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	145	284
3 Gender	r	.091	.091	1.000	.150	.059	004	.016	163	158	079	.092	128	.016	.040	.003
(1=female, 2=male)	р	.126	.126		.011	.324	.951	.787	.168	.008	.188	.125	.035	.847	.637	.958
	N	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	145	284
4 Age	r	177	-111	.150	1.000	.142	.047	.051	.032	.089	097	.088	.015	.053	036	146
	р	.003	.061	.011		.017	.429	.393	.787	.141	.105	.143	.810	.531	.668	.014
	Ν	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	145	284
5 Extraversion	r	.038	.044	.059	.142	1.000	.188	.212	126	.047	146	.013	093	009	.005	016
	р	.521	.461	.324	.017	000	.002	.000	.292	.438	.015	.834	.128	.912	.953	.790
6 Agreeableness	N r	283 .003	283 033	283 004	283 .047	283 .188	281 1.000	277 .327	72 190	275 .199	277 .016	278 152	271 .132	144 .027	144 030	283 .059
6 Agreeableriess	p	.003	.583	.951	.429	.002	1.000	.000	.110	.001	.797	.011	.031	.752	.718	.325
	Ň	282	282	282	282	281	282	278	72	275	276	277	269	145	145	282
7 Conscientiousness	r	.023	.042	.016	.051	.212	.327	1.000	-219	.189	.120	-,133	.132	.040	040	030
	p	.704	.486	.787	.393	.000	.000		.070	.002	.048	.028	.032	.637	.634	.623
	Ň	278	278	278	278	277	278	278	69	272	272	273	265	142	142	278
8 Openness to	r	.058	.067	163	.032	126	190	219	1.000	.009	097	.490	-212	.078	.161	102
Experience	р	.628	.574	.168	.787	.292	.110	.070		.941	.427	.000	.081	.615	.298	.393
	Ν	73	73	73	73	72	72	69	73	72	69	69	69	44	44	73
9 Emotional	r	008	013	158	.089	.047	.199	.189	.009	1.000	.115	026	.086	.063	.007	068
Stability	р	.889	.829	.008	.141	.438	.001	.002	.941		.059	.668	.164	.459	.934	.259
10 Magažus Affact	N	276 .088	276 .091	276 079	276 097	275 146	275 .016	272 .120	72 097	276 .115	271 1.000	271 036	263 .330	140 .008	140 046	276 043
10 Negative Affect	r	.000	.128	079	097	140	.016	.120	097	.115	1.000	036	.000	.008	046	043
	p N	278	278	278	278	277	276	272	.427	271	278	.555	265	.923	140	278
11 Positive Affect	r	.019	.019	.092	.088	.013	152	133	.490	026	036	1.000	318	.272	.115	034
11 1 001110 / 11001	p	.752	.750	.125	.143	.834	.011	.028	.000	.668	.555		.000	.001	.174	.576
	Ñ	279	279	279	279	278	277	273	69	271	277	279	267	141	141	279
12 General Self-Efficacy	r	031	034	128	.015	093	.132	.132	212	.086	.330	318	1.000	030	023	.030
	р	.614	.576	.035	.810	.128	.031	.032	.081	.164	.000	.000		.724	.790	.622
	Ν	271	271	271	271	271	269	265	69	263	265	267	271	138	138	271
13 Organizational	r	076	004	.016	.053	009	.027	.040	.078	.063	.008	.272	030	1.000	.673	157
Commitment	p	.366	.965	.847	.531	.912	.752	.637	.615	.459	.923	.001	.724		.000	.059
	N	145	145	145	145	144	145	142	44	140	140	141	138	145	145	145
14 Job Satisfaction	r	004	.064	.040	036	.005	030	040	.161	.007	046	.115	023	.673	1.000	119
	p N	.957 145	.443 145	.637 145	.668 145	.953 144	.718 145	.634 142	.298 44	.934 140	.591 140	.174 141	.790 138	.000 145	145	.153 145
15 Active Duty	r	.288	090	.003	145	016	.059	030	102	068	043	034	.030	157	119	145
(0=no; separated)	p	.200	.129	.003	.014	016	.059	030	.393	066	043	034	.622	.059	.153	1.000
(1=ves; retained)	Ň	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	145	284
(14yes, letaillet)	D1	204	204	204	204	200	202	210	15	210	210	213	211	140	140	204

The average score was 29.51 (SD = 4.0). This is somewhat less than the national average score of 32.48 (http://bigfivepersonalitytest.com/big-five). Inconsistent with the hypothesis, results indicated that emotional stability was not significantly correlated to turnover (r = .008, p > .05, ns). This finding, however, was consistent with the Barrick and Mount (1991) value of .02.

Openness to experience was hypothesized to be positively related to turnover (Hypothesis 3). Only 73 of the 284 participants reported their openness to experience. The average score was 26.60 (SD = 4.4). This is slightly more than the national average score of 24.95 (http://bigfivepersonalitytest.com/big-five). Results did not support the hypothesized relationship; Openness to experience was not significantly correlated to turnover. The correlation was -.058 (p>.05, ns). Barrick and Mount (1991) also observed no significant relationship between openness to experience and turnover, with a value of -.11 as did Salgado (2002) with a value of -.14.

Like openness to experience, it was hypothesized that agreeableness would be negatively related to turnover (Hypothesis 4). Measures for agreeableness were retrieved for 282 of the 284 members of the sample. The average score was 30.79 (SD = 4.6). This is significantly less than the national average score of 39.4(http://bigfivepersonalitytest.com/big-five). Contrary to the hypothesis, agreeableness did not significantly relate to turnover, with a correlation of -.003 (p>.05, *ns*). Barrick and Mount (1991) also observed no significant relationship with a value of .09.

Conscientiousness was hypothesized to be negatively related to turnover (Hypothesis 5). Measures for conscientiousness were retrieved for 278 of the 284 members of the sample with an average score of 20.25 (SD = 3.5). This is somewhat

more than the national average score of 18.78 (http://bigfivepersonalitytest.com/big-five). Conscientiousness did not significantly relate to turnover, with a correlation of -.023 (p>.05, ns).

It was hypothesized positive affect would not be significantly related to turnover (Hypothesis 6). Measures for positive affect were retrieved for 279 of the 284 participants. The average score was 21.48 (SD = 5.2). Consistent with the hypothesis, positive affect did not significantly correlate to turnover, with an effect size = -.019.

It was hypothesized negative affect would be positively related to turnover (Hypothesis 7). Measures for negative affect were retrieved for 278 of the 284 members of the sample. Of these, the average score was 24.03 (SD = 6.6). Contrary to the hypothesis, negative affect was found to have no significant relationship to turnover. The correlation between negative affect and turnover was -.088 (p>.05, ns).

Finally, it was hypothesized that general self-efficacy would not be significantly related to turnover (Hypothesis 8). Measures for General Self-Efficacy were retrieved for 271 of the 284 members of the sample. The average score of these participants was 56.99 (SD = 7.3). Consistent with the hypothesis, general self-efficacy did not significantly correlate to turnover, with a correlation of .031 (p>.05, ns).

In short, within the given sample of Air Force officers, personality measures appeared to be independent of turnover decisions. Contrary to several of the given hypotheses, none of the personality measures examined in this study (extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive affect, negative affect, or general self-efficacy) were found to have any significant relationship with turnover.

Additional Analysis

In addition to the primary analysis, the sample was divided in several ways to examine whether there were other meaningful differences within the group members. While the results remain consistent with the primary analysis (i.e., no significant relationships were identified) some key subsets of the sample are included and discussed here in the interest of completeness.

Removal of Current Employees

One criticism of Barrick and Mount's (1991) analysis made by Zimmerman (2008) is that the prior study included participants which were still currently employed by their organizations. Such employees might turnover within days, or remain with their organization for many more years. Because the overall time in service of these employees remains in question, Zimmerman argued they should be removed from the analysis. Moreover, using the number of days in service as a variable mitigated this issue. Still, in following with this logic, correlations were computed after removing the 52% of participants which remained employed with the Air Force at the time of this research. Consistent with the primary analysis, there were no significant correlations between personality and turnover within the remaining 48% of participants, though the correlation values did generally show a small increase. The specific correlation values (summarized in Table 4), are as follows: extraversion r = -.151, agreeableness r = -.073, conscientiousness r = -.070, openness to experience r = -.082, emotional stability r = -.041, positive affect r = -.014, negative affect r = -.130, and general self-efficacy r =.106. Note that for all the correlations, p remained greater than .05 (ns).

Removal of Prior-Enlisted Air Force Participants

An unusual aspect of this sample of military members as compared to employees within many civilian institutions is the distinction between participants with prior enlisted military service and participants entering with no previous military service. Similar to other military services, the Air Force divides its workforce into an officer and enlisted core. In general, the officer core might be considered to primarily perform a leadership and management role within the organization. Participants with previous enlisted work experience may likely have been exposed to the job requirements of officers and thus entered with more accurate expectations of their future work experience than participants which had not previously worked within the military. Furthermore, the tenure of the participants with previous enlisted work experience was substantial (average 8.4 years, SD = 3.5 years). This previous tenure is included in determining a military member's eligibility to retire at 20 years. As such, an argument could be made that prior enlisted military officers would be more inclined than new military officers to remain within the organization until they are eligible to retire. Analysis was then conducted after removing the 62% of the sample with prior enlisted military experience which might be arguably biased towards retention. Consistent with the primary analysis, the remaining 38% of participants demonstrated no relationship between any of their personality measures and turnover. The specific correlations can be found in Table 5, and are as follows: extraversion r = -.034, agreeableness r = -.179, conscientiousness r = .024, openness to experience r = .114, emotional stability r = .058, positive affect r = .075, negative affect r = -.079, and general self-efficacy r = -.047. Again, for each measure the p values remained greater than .05 (*ns*).

Removal of Current Employees and Prior-Enlisted Air Force Participants

In keeping with the logic of the previous two sections, analysis was also performed after removing both currently employed participants, and prior-enlisted participants from the sample. Consistent with the previous analyses, no significant relationships between personality and turnover were found in the remaining 19% of participants. The specific correlations can be found in Table 6, and are as follows: extraversion r = .099, agreeableness r = -.030, conscientiousness r = .124, openness to experience r = -.101, emotional stability r = -.295, positive affect r = .064, negative affect r = -.210, or general self-efficacy r = -.158. Again, the p values for each relationship were greater than .05 (*ns*).

Job Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment

As discussed previously, job satisfaction and organizational commitment measures were also included in the analysis with the intention that these relationships might be used as controls between the measured personality factors and turnover. Surprisingly, neither job satisfaction nor organizational commitment significantly correlated to turnover in the analysis. As the items for the job satisfaction scale have not been validated by previous studies, this may be due to the job satisfaction scale not actually measuring true job satisfaction. However, as the organizational commitment items were taken from an abridged version of the validated scale developed by Mowdays, Steers & Porter (1979), a relationship with turnover would have been expected.

Table 4. Correlations	stors														
Variable		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
1 Total Military Service	r	1.000	.937	.146	195	.151	.073	.070	.082	.041	.130	.014	106	074	.035
(days)	p		.000	.088	.022	.078	.401	.424	.626	.636	.137	.873	.226	.501	.750
	N	137	137	137	137	137	136	134	38	133	132	132	132	85	85
2 Prior Enlisted Military	r	.937	1.000	.154	176	.173	.075	.092	.023	008	.099	021	106	053	.083
Service (days)	p	.000		.073	.040	.044	.383	.288	.893	.927	.257	.815	.228	.631	.450
	N	137	137	137	137	137	136	134	38	133	132	132	132	85	85
3 Gender	r	.146	.154	1.000	.180	.071	.006	.029	287	151	023	.128	152	016	.051
(1=female, 2=male)	p	.088	.073		.035	.412	.948	.743	.081	.083	.791	.144	.081	.884	.646
	N	137	137	137	137	137	136	134	38	133	132	132	132	85	85
4 Age	r	195	176	.180	1.000	.115	098	014	047	.017	145	.116	.001	.016	054
	p	.022	.040	.035		.180	.256	.871	.779	.846	.098	.185	.993	.882	.626
	N	137	137	137	137	137	136	134	38	133	132	132	132	85	85
5 Extraversion	r	.151	.173	.071	.115	1.000	.137	.174	262	.127	179	.076	163	026	.011
	p	.078	.044	.412	.180		.111	.044	.112	.148	.040	.387	.062	.814	.919
	N	137	137	137	137	137	136	134	38	133	132	132	132	85	85
6 Agreeableness	r	.073	.075	.006	098	.137	1.000	.332	098	.090	.048	160	.198	.139	.092
	p	.401	.383	.948	.256	.111		.000	.571	.304	.608	.069	.023	.206	.402
	N	136	136	136	136	136	136	134	37	132	131	131	131	85	85
7 Conscientious ness	r	.070	.092	.029	014	.174	.332	1.000	175	.160	.027	061	.238	.165	013
	p	.424	.288	.743	.871	.044	.000		.307	.068	.760	.495	.007	.136	.905
	N	134	134	134	134	134	134	134	36	131	129	129	129	83	83
8 Openness to	r	.082	.023	287	047	262	096	175	1.000	.061	222	.520	336	.350	.446
Experience	p	.626	.893	.081	.779	.112	.571	.307		.715	.200	.002	.042	.074	.020
	N	38	38	38	38	38	37	36	38	38	35	34	37	27	27
9 Emotional	r	.041	008	151	.017	.127	.090	.160	.061	1.000	.164	022	.057	.023	.090
Stability	p	.636	.927	.083	.846	.146	.304	.068	.715		.065	.809	.524	.842	.426
	N	133	133	133	133	133	132	131	38	133	128	128	128	81	81
10 Negative Affect	r	.130	.099	023	145	179	.046	.027	222	.164	1.000	053	.359	037	107
	p	.137	.257	.791	.098	.040	.606	.760	.200	.065		.545	.000	.740	.342
	N	132	132	132	132	132	131	129	35	128	132	131	127	81	81
11 Positive Affect	r	.014	021	.128	.116	.076	160	081	.520	022	053	1.000	273	.111	.030
	p	.873	.815	.144	.185	.387	.089	.495	.002	.809	.545		.002	.325	.790
	N	132	132	132	132	132	131	129	34	128	131	132	128	81	81
12 General Self-Efficacy	r	106	106	152	.001	163	.198	.236	338	.057	.359	273	1.000	033	050
	p	.226	.228	.081	.993	.062	.023	.007	.042	.524	.000	.002		.765	.652
	N	132	132	132	132	132	131	129	37	128	127	128	132	83	83
13 Organizational	r	074	053	016	.016	026	.139	.165	.350	.023	037	.111	033	1.000	.714
Commitment	P	.501	.631	.884	.882	.814	.206	.138	.074	.842	.740	.325	.765		.000
	N	85	85	85	85	85	85	83	27	81	81	81	83	85	85
14 Job Satisfaction	r	.035	.083	.051	054	.011	.092	013	.448	.090	107	.030	050	.714	1.000
	P	.750	.450	.646	.626	.919	.402	.905	.020	.428	.342	.790	.652	.000	
	N	85	85	85	85	85	85	83	27	81	81	81	83	85	85

Table 5. Correlations	s for l	Participa	nts with	no Prio	r Militar	y Service	e									
Variable		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
1 Total Military Service	r	1.000	.111	.037	177	.034	.179	024	114	.058	.079	075	.047	246	143	.823
(days)	p		.254	.701	.066	.729	.064	.807	.579	.556	.424	.445	.637	.065	.289	.000
	Ν	108	108	108	108	108	108	107	26	106	104	105	102	57	57	108
2 Prior Enlisted Military	r	.111	1.000	205	088	033	.085	121	153	030	010	.109	119	.058	032	.015
Service (days)	р	.254	400	.033	.363	.733	.380	.216	.457	.763	.922	.268	233	.669	.811	.877
2 October	N	108	108	108	108	108	108	107	26	106	104	105	102	57	57	108
3 Gender	r	.037 .701	205 .033	1.000	.096 .324	.016	033	.072 .462	308 .126	147	031 .755	.046	141 .156	.272	.110	.105
(1=female, 2=male)	p N	108	108	108	.324	.869 108	.731 108	107	26	.134 106	./ 55	.640 105	102	.041 57	.414 57	108
4 Age	r	177	088	.096	1.000	.233	.029	.183	022	.158	043	.073	047	.097	116	189
4 Age	p	.066	.363	.324	1.000	.235	.764	.059	.917	.105	.662	.462	.641	.474	.391	.050
	Ň	108	108	108	108	108	104	107	26	106	104	105	102	57	57	108
5 Extraversion	r	.034	033	.016	.233	1.000	.210	.266	264	.124	022	.152	030	-,112	173	.097
5 Extra forcion	p	.729	.733	.869	.015		.029	.006	.192	.204	.824	.121	.767	.407	.199	.319
	Ň	108	108	108	108	108	108	107	26	106	104	105	102	57	57	108
6 Agreeableness	r	.179	.085	033	.029	.210	1.000	.295	133	.158	.076	.008	.121	019	185	.201
	p	.064	.380	.731	.764	.029		.002	.518	.105	.443	.938	225	.890	.168	.037
	Ň	108	108	108	108	108	108	107	26	106	104	105	102	57	57	108
7 Conscientiousness	r	024	121	.072	.183	.266	.295	1.000	265	.272	.181	101	.266	015	138	.032
	p	.807	.216	.462	.059	.006	.002		.191	.005	.067	.308	.007	.912	.309	.743
	N	107	107	107	107	107	107	107	26	106	103	104	101	56	56	107
8 Openness to	r	114	153	308	022	264	133	265	1.000	146	224	.309	289	.399	.464	204
Experience	p	.579	.457	.126	.917	.192	.518	.191		.478	.305	.152	.160	.157	.095	.318
	N	26	26	26	26	26	26	26	26	26	23	23	25	14	14	26
9 Emotional	r	.058	030	147	.158	.124	.158	.272	146	1.000	.234	161	.069	.033	106	069
Stability	р	.556	.763	.134	.105	.204	.105	.005	.478		.018	.105	.498	.812	.436	.485
	N	106	106	106	106	106	106	106	26	106	102	103	100	56	56	106
10 Negative Affect	r	.079	010	031	043	022	.076	.181	224	.234	1.000	.011	.372	.184	013	.000
	p	.424	.922	.755	.662	.824	.443	.067	.305	.018	104	.912	.000	.182 54	.928 54	1.000 104
11 Positive Affect	N	104 075	104 .109	104 .046	104 .073	104 .152	104 .008	103 101	23 .309	102 161	.011	104 1.000	98 190	.336	.381	058
II POSITIVE ATIEC	r	075	.109	.640	.462	.132	.008	.308	.152	.101	.912	1.000	.060	.012	.004	056
	p N	105	105	105	105	105	105	104	23	103	104	105	.000	.012	55	105
12 General Self-E fficacy	r	.047	119	141	047	030	.121	.266	289	.069	.372	190	1.000	024	109	029
2 General Serial Network	p	.637	.233	.156	.641	.767	.225	.200	.160	.498	.000	.060	1.000	.861	.434	.776
	Ň	102	102	102	102	102	102	101	25	100	.000	.000	102	54	54	102
13 Organizational	r	246	.058	.272	.097	112	019	015	.399	.033	.184	.336	024	1.000	.591	250
Commitment	p	.065	.669	.041	.474	.407	.890	.912	.157	.812	.182	.012	.861	1.000	.000	.061
	Ň	57	57	57	57	57	57	56	14	56	54	55	54	57	57	57
14 Job Satisfaction	r	143	032	.110	116	173	185	138	.464	106	013	.381	109	.591	1.000	139
	p	.289	.811	.414	.391	.199	.168	.309	.095	.436	.928	.004	.434	.000		.304
	Ň	57	57	57	57	57	57	56	14	56	54	55	54	57	57	57
15 Active Duty	r	.823	.015	.105	189	.097	.201	.032	204	069	.000	058	029	250	139	1.000
(0=no; separated)	р	.000	.877	.282	.050	.319	.037	.743	.318	.485	1.000	.554	.776	.061	.304	
(1=yes; retained)	Ň	108	108	108	108	108	108	107	26	106	104	105	102	57	57	108

Table 6. Correlations	s for S	Separated	Partici	pants wi	th no Pr	ior Milita	ary Expe	rience							
Variable		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
1 Total Military Service	r	1.000	.239	095	043	099	.030	124	.101	.295	.210	064	.158	105	066
(days)	р		.076	.488	.752	.470	.826	.365	.720	.029	.135	.650	.257	.537	.699
	N	56	56	56	56	56	56	55	15	55	52	53	53	37	37
2 Prior Enlisted Military	r	.239	1.000	.139	012	059	.100	.089	175	151	069	.063	063	.183	071
Service (days)	P	.076		.306	.933	.665	.481	.519	.532	.270	.629	.655	.655	.278	.675
	N	56	56	56	56	56	56	55	15	55	52	53	53	37	37
3 Gender	r	095	.139	1.000	.173	034	.006	.094	232	118	083	.122	175	.218	.192
(1=female, 2=male)	P	.488	.306		.201	.804	.965	.493	.408	.398	.558	.386	.209	.196	.254
	N	56	56	56	56	56	56	55	15	55	52	53	53	37	37
4 Age	r	043	012	.173	1.000	.211	077	.179	078	.147	149	.129	207	.072	094
	P	.752	.933	.201		.118	.571	.190	.788	.284	.293	.357	.138	.672	.578
	N	56	56	56	56	56	56	55	15	55	52	53	53	37	37
5 Extraversion	r	099	059	034	.211	1.000	.081	.219	249	.194	.029	.135	.087	226	187
	P	.470	.665	.804	.118		.657	.108	.370	.158	.839	.338	.535	.179	.269
	N	56	56	56	56	56	56	55	15	55	52	53	53	37	37
6 Agreeableness	r	.030	.100	.008	077	.061	1.000	.249	169	083	.108	.001	.288	.076	058
	P	.826	.461	.965	.571	.657		.086	.548	.547	.444	.992	.037	.655	.733
	N	56	56	56	56	56	56	55	15	55	52	53	53	37	37
7 Conscientious ness	r	124	.089	.094	.179	.219	.249	1.000	452	.125	.091	041	.319	.079	140
	P	.365	.519	.493	.190	.108	.086		.091	.364	.528	.774	.021	.645	.414
	N	55	55	55	55	55	55	55	15	55	51	52	52	38	36
8 Openness to	r	.101	175	232	076	249	169	452	1.000	271	610	.574	430	.447	.555
Experience	P	.720	.532	.406	.788	.370	.546	.091		.329	.035	.051	.109	.169	.077
	N	15	15	15	15	15	15	15	15	15	12	12	15	11	11
9 Emotional	r	.295	151	116	.147	.194	083	.125	271	1.000	.298	228	.010	173	069
Stability	р	.029	.270	.398	.284	.156	.547	.384	.329		.034	.108	.942	.313	.690
	N	55	55	55	55	55	55	55	15	55	51	52	52	38	36
10 Negative Affect	r	.210	069	083	149	.029	.108	.091	610	.298	1.000	039	.439	.090	099
	р	.135	.629	.558	.293	.839	.444	.526	.035	.034		.786	.002	.612	.578
	N	52	52	52	52	52	52	51	12	51	52	52	49	34	34
11 Positive Affect	r	064	.063	.122	.129	.135	.001	041	.574	228	039	1.000	260	.298	.350
	р	.650	.655	.386	.357	.336	.992	.774	.051	.108	.788		.068	.082	.039
	N	53	53	53	53	53	53	52	12	52	52	53	50	35	35
12 General Self-Efficacy	r	.158	063	175	- 207	.087	.288	.319	430	.010	.439	260	1.000	133	267
	р	.257	.655	.209	.138	.535	.037	.021	.109	.942	.002	.068		.439	.115
	N	53	53	53	53	53	53	52	15	52	49	50	53	38	36
13 Organizational	r	105	.183	.218	.072	226	.076	.079	.447	173	.090	.298	133	1.000	.674
Commitment	р	.537	.278	.196	.672	.179	.655	.645	.169	.313	.612	.082	.439		.000
	N	37	37	37	37	37	37	36	11	36	34	35	36	37	37
14 Job Satisfaction	r	066	071	.192	094	187	058	140	.555	069	099	.350	267	.674	1.000
	р	.699	.675	.254	.578	.269	.733	.414	.077	.690	.578	.039	.115	.000	
	N	37	37	37	37	37	37	36	11	38	34	35	36	37	37

CHAPTER IV

DISCUSSION

Summary

This study examined the extent to which the "Big Five" (viz. extraversion, neuroticism, openness to experience, agreeableness, and conscientiousness) was linked to military members' early and longer term retention. It is grounded in the theoretical studies that have linked occupational selection to personality factors (Judge, Higgins, Thoresen, & Barrick, 1999) and was intended to provide insights into current turnover and retention literature that has examined military contexts.

In sum, the data indicated that personality dimension was not related to individuals' tenure. These findings were consistent with several null hypotheses that were posited due to the conflicting findings reported in the literature (Judge & Bono, 2001; Judge, Thoresen, Pucik, & Welbourne, 1999; Wright & Cropanzo, 1998; Tett & Meyer, 1993; Jones, 1986). For instance, Hypothesis 1 suggested that extraversion was not significantly correlated with actual turnover amongst participants which was consistent with that of previous researchers (Zimmerman, 2008; Barrick & Mount, 1991). Indeed the data supported this hypothesis. Similarly, Hypotheses 6 and 8 suggested that neither positive affect nor general self-efficacy were significantly correlated with actual turnover amongst participants. These two hypotheses were also supported. It should be noted these hypotheses were posited as a result of conflicting findings in previous research.

Contrary to the hypotheses, emotional stability, agreeableness, and conscientiousness were not related to turnover in expected ways. More specifically,

Hypotheses 2, 4, and 5 suggested that emotional stability, agreeableness, and conscientiousness would be negatively related to turnover; instead the analysis demonstrated that there were no significant relationships. This finding was not completely misaligned with previous research that has produced similar results (Barrick & Mount, 1991). Still, others have reported findings consistent with the hypotheses (Zimmerman, 2008; Salgado, 2002). Similarly, openness to experience and negative affect were not found to be positively related to turnover as expected with Hypothesis 3 and Hypothesis 7, instead results showed no significant relationships. These results, however, are inconsistent with previous findings (Zimmerman, 2008; Wright & Cropanzano, 1998). In short, none of the personality traits measured in this study significantly correlated with actual turnover amongst United States Air Force officer participants.

Theoretical and Practical Implications

In attempting to understand the various characteristics of an Air Force officer which might hold a relationship with turnover, it appears the personality traits measured in this study (i.e. the "Big Five", positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy) are not significant players. Other considerations may very well exist which would serve as better predictors of retention and turnover. For example, it has been suggested applicant measures such as *change acceptance* (Wanberg & Banas, 2000), *interpersonal citizenship behavior* (Mossholder, Settoon, & Henagan, 2005), *need for autonomy* (Mowday, Porter & Stone, 1978), and aspiration for promotion (Greenhaus, Collins, Singh, & Parasuraman, 2002) might serve as turnover predictors.

Limitations and Future Research

One limitation of this study is the specificity of the participants examined. While no relationship between personality and turnover were observed for this sample, perhaps results would differ if the participants included a broader range of careers (compared to strictly looking at Air Force officers). Separation from military service differs from separating from many other careers in that members have contractual obligations to serve for set periods of time. Moreover, these contracted obligations change over time as members fulfill certain roles (i.e., move from base to base) and acquire certain training or educational benefits (i.e., a commitment is incurred when a member is sponsored for a Master's degree). It could be hypothesized that restriction to only certain increments of time in which voluntarily turnover is allowed might mitigate potentially impulsive terminations of employment. By reducing impulsive decisions, and the ties between turnover and certain personality types (if such ties existed) turnover decision making factors might shift to more strongly favor other considerations such as work-family conflict or perception of alternative job opportunities. For example, research has suggested a negative relationship exists between *orderliness*, a component of conscientiousness, and dysfunctional impulsivity (Dickman, 1990). Future research might examine if this unusual aspect of limited separation opportunities that come with military service obligations is a factor by increasing the sample to include participants employed by various civilian organizations.

Furthermore this sample examined only a subset of Air Force officers, namely those which commissioned through Officer Training School. Other commissioning sources, such as the Reserve Officer Training Corps (ROTC) and the United States Air

Force Academy offer alternative avenues for hiring Air Force officers. Unlike Officer Training School, these two commissioning sources financially incentivize new hires by offering education opportunities for undergraduate degrees prior to hiring. To this regard there may be other measurable turnover indicators across the Air Force which could not be identified within the specific sample used for this study.

On the opposite side of the spectrum, a second limitation of this study is that the participants may not have been specific enough. The career fields of the Air Force participants examined in this study varied widely. Participants likely included pilots, engineers, scientists, and maintenance career field officers among others. While many of the leadership and management aspects of military officership apply broadly across career fields, it could be hypothesized, for example, that the personality make up favorable for employment as a pilot differs from the personality make up favorable for employment as a cientist. For example, it has been suggested pilots rate lower than average in both neuroticism and openness to experience (Grice & Katz, 2006). In this regard, one might expect ties between personality and turnover to differ amongst differing career fields, rather than apply generally towards all. Future research might examine larger numbers of specific career fields within Air Force officers to determine if such relationships between personality and turnover exist for any given career field, rather than aggregately looking at Air Force officers in general, as this research has done.

Third, this research was mildly limited in that it used a combination of second hand data and data collected from Air Force personnel records. While this empowered the research to be able to examine real turnover documented over twelve years of time, the personality measures collected were relatively old and collected by previous

researchers. Moreover, the individual level data for the personality measures were not available in the data set. This meant the factor structure of the instrument could not be tested. While the measure of personality has been widely used and should be valid, there were several anomalies in the data that appear somewhat troubling. For instance, there were no significant relationships observed among the dispositional variables. Fortunately, several notes and original documents were available to confirm the collected data. Nevertheless, I feel it would have been ideal if the same researchers would have been available to follow the study from start to finish.

Conclusion

None of the personality measures examined in this study (*viz.* extraversion, emotional stability, openness to experience, agreeableness, conscientiousness, positive affect, negative affect, and general self-efficacy) significantly correlated to observed turnover in Air Force officers. While the appeal of identifying applicant measures useful as predictors for turnover remains great, it is not recommended that these personality measures be used as criterion for further research in the area of improving Air Force retention due to the insignificance of the correlations examined.

APPENDIX A

SUMMARY OF ITEMS FROM PERSONALITY TRAIT SCALES

Summary Table of Scales Administered

THE BIG FIVE PERSONALITY TRAITS Extroversion (8 items, α = .75) Agreeableness (10 items, α = .73) Conscientiousness (5 items, α = .79) Emotional stability (7 items, α = .73)

Openness to experience (5 items, $\alpha = .75$)

POSITIVE AND NEGATIVE AFFECT

Positive affect (10 items, $\alpha = .86$) Negative affect (10 items, $\alpha = .84$)

GENERAL SELF EFFICACY (17 items, $\alpha = .69$)

	ble & items from the Big Five Personality Traits $1 - 35$ items)							
Test #	l = 35 items)							
	version							
$\alpha = .7$								
u – .7	TalkativeSilent	(D)						
2	SecretiveFrank	(R)						
3	AdventurousCautious	(R)						
4	SubmissiveAssertive	(
4 5	SociableSelf-Contained	(R)						
6	Languid, SlowEnergetic	(
7								
8	DepressedCheerful	(R)						
	eableness							
$\alpha = .7$								
9	Good-NaturedSpiteful	(R)						
10	JealousNot So Jealous	(
11	Emotionally-MatureDemanding	(R)						
12	Self-WilledMild	(
13	CooperativeObstructive	(R)						
14	SuspiciousTrustful	(11)						
15	AdaptableRigid	(R)						
16	Hard, SternKindly	(11)						
17	Attentive to PeopleCool, Aloof	(R)						
18	Self-SufficientAttention-Getting	(11)						
	cientiousness							
α = .7								
19	Relaxed, IndolentInsistently Orderly							
20	ResponsibleFrivolous	(R)						
21	UnscrupulousConscientious	()						
22	PerseveringQuitting	(R)						
23	UnconventionalConventional	(11)						
	ional Stability							
α = .7	-							
24	Not So NeuroticNeurotic	(R)						
25	Worrying, AnxiousPlacid	. ,						
26	Poised, ToughEasily Upset	(R)						
27	HypochondriacalNot So Hypochondriacal	. ,						
28	CalmEmotional	(R)						
29	ChangeableEmotionally Stable							
30	Self-SufficientDependent	(R)						
	ness to Experience	. /						
α = .7	•							
31	BoorishIntellectual, Cultured							
32	Aesthetically FastidiousLacking Artistic Feeling	(R)						
33	Practical, LogicalImaginative							
34	PolishedClumsy, Awkward	(R)						
35	-							
35	ImmatureIndependent-Minded	()						

Variable & items from Positive and Negative Affect (Total = 20 items)

Test

Positive Affect. Measures the extent to which respondents are disposed to feel enthusiastic, active, and alert. High scores indicate higher levels of energy, full concentration, and pleasurable engagement.

α = .86

- 1 interested
- 3 excited
- 5 strong
- 9 enthusiastic
- 10 proud
- 12 alert
- 14 inspired
- 16 determined
- 17 attentive
- 19 active

Negative Affect. Measures the extent to which respondents are disposed to feel a variety of adverse mood states including anger, contempt, disgust, fear, and nervousness. High scores indicate general levels of distress. $\alpha = .84$

2	distressed
4	upset
6	guilty
7	scared
8	hostile
11	irritable
13	ashamed
15	nervous
18	jittery
20	afraid

Variable & items from General Self-Efficacy (Total = 17 items)

Test # α = .69

1	When I make plans, I am certain I can make them work	
2	One of my problems is that I cannot get down to work when I should	(R)
3	If I can't do a job the first time, I keep trying until I can	
4	When I set important goals for myself, I rarely achieve them.	(R)
5	I give up on things before completing them.	(R)
6	I avoid facing difficulties.	(R)
7	If something looks too complicated, I will not even bother to try it.	(R)
8	When I have something unpleasant to do, I stick to it until I finish it.	
9	When I decide to do something, I go right to work on it.	
10	When trying to learn something new, I soon give up if I am not initially successful.	(R)
11	When unexpected problems occur, I don't handle them well.	(R)
12	I avoid trying to learn new things when they look too difficult for me.	(R)
13	Failure just makes me try harder.	
14	I feel insecure about my ability to do things.	(R)
15	I am a self-reliant person.	
16	I give up easily.	(R)
17	I do not seem capable of dealing with most problems that come up in life.	(R)

Variable & items from Organizational Commitment (Total = 9 items)

Test #

- 1 The Air Force really inspires the very best in me in the way of job performance.
- 2 I talk up the Air Force to my friends as a great organization to work for.
- 3 I would accept almost any kind of job assignment in order to keep working for the Air Force.
- 4 I find that my values and the Air Force's values are very similar.
- 5~~ I am proud to tell others that I am part of the Air Force.
- 6 I am extremely glad that I chose the Air Force to work for over jobs I was considering at the time I joined.
- 7 For me, this is the best of all possible organizations for which to work.
- 8 I am willing to put in a great deal of effort beyond that normally expected in order to help the Air Force be successful.
- 9 I really care about the fate of the Air Force.

Variable & items for Job Satisfaction (Total = 5 items)

Test #

- 1 I am very pleased with the kind of work I do as an officer.
- 2 The people I work with as an officer are very pleasant.
- 3 As an officer, I work in some very nice places.
- $4 \quad I \text{ am dissatisfied with the work I do as an officer.} \qquad (R)$
- 5 Overall, I am happy to be an Air Force officer.

APPENDIX B

SUMMARY OF ANALYSIS

				Descriptive	Statistics				
	Ν	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Skev	vness	Kurt	osis
	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Std. Error	Statistic	Std. Error
prior	284	94	5875	1934.11	1778.759	.391	.145	-1.291	.288
total	284	501	10761	6090.15	2241.407	266	.145	782	.288
gender	284	1	2	1.87	.337	-2.208	.145	2.897	.288
age	284	22	35	27.38	3.126	.349	.145	783	.288
extraver	283	27	55	38.29	4.593	.291	.145	.787	.289
agree	282	14	55	30.79	4.592	.508	.145	3.118	.289
conscien	278	8	30	20.25	3.472	231	.146	.625	.291
openness	73	17	39	26.60	4.377	.420	.281	.231	.555
emostabl	276	18	47	29.51	3.996	.251	.147	2.087	.292
NA	278	10	44	24.03	6.640	.405	.146	187	.291
PA	279	18	50	41.48	5.163	745	.146	.978	.291
GSE	271	38	84	56.99	7.263	.472	.148	.846	.295
orgcommit	145	19	62	50.79	7.298	-1.280	.201	3.251	.400
jobsat	145	10	35	27.20	4.599	-1.406	.201	2.393	.400
Valid N (listwise)	35								

Descriptive Statistics

							Correlation	ns							
		total	prior	gender	age	extraver	agree	conscien	openness	emostabl	NA	PA	GSE	orgcommit	jobsat
total	Pearson Correlation	1.000	.879**	.091	177**	.038	.003	.023	.058	008	.088	.019	031	076	004
	Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	.126	.003	.521	.957	.704	.628	.889	.142	.752	.614	.366	.95
	N	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	14:
prior	Pearson Correlation	.879**	1.000	.091	111	.044	033	.042	.067	013	.091	.019	034	004	.06
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000		.126	.061	.461	.583	.486	.574	.829	.128	.750	.576	.965	.443
	N	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	14:
gender	Pearson Correlation	.091	.091	1.000	.150	.059	004	.016	163	158**	079	.092	128	.016	.040
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.126	.126		.011	.324	.951	.787	.168	.008	.188	.125	.035	.847	.63
	N	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	145
age	Pearson Correlation	177**	111	.150*	1.000	.142*	.047	.051	.032	.089	097	.088	.015	.053	036
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.003	.061	.011		.017	.429	.393	.787	.141	.105	.143	.810	.531	.668
	N	284	284	284	284	283	282	278	73	276	278	279	271	145	145
extraver	Pearson Correlation	.038	.044	.059	.142*	1.000	.188**	.212**	126	.047	146*	.013	093	009	.006
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.521	.461	.324	.017		.002	.000	.292	.438	.015	.834	.128	.912	.953
	N	283	283	283	283	283	281	277	72	275	277	278	271	144	144
agree	Pearson Correlation	.003	033	004	.047	.188**	1.000	.327**	190	.199**	.016	152	.132*	.027	030
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.957	.583	.951	.429	.002		.000	.110	.001	.797	.011	.031	.752	.718
	N	282	282	282	282	281	282	278	72	275	276	277	269	145	149
conscien	Pearson Correlation	.023	.042	.016	.051	.212**	.327**	1.000	219	.189**	.120*	133	.132	.040	040
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.704	.486	.787	.393	.000	.000		.070	.002	.048	.028	.032	.637	.634
	N	278	278	278	278	277	278	278	69	272	272	273	265	142	142
openness	Pearson Correlation	.058	.067	163	.032	126	190	219	1.000	.009	097	.490**	212	.078	.161
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.628	.574	.168	.787	.292	.110	.070		.941	.427	.000	.081	.615	.298
	N	73	73	73	73	72	72	69	73	72	69	69	69	44	44
emostabl	Pearson Correlation	008	013	158**	.089	.047	.199**	.189**	.009	1.000	.115	026	.086	.063	.007
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.889	.829	.008	.141	.438	.001	.002	.941		.059	.668	.164	.459	.934
	N	276	276	276	276	275	275	272	72	276	271	271	263	140	140
NA	Pearson Correlation	.088	.091	079	097	146	.016	.120	097	.115	1.000	036	.330**	.008	046
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.142	.128	.188	.105	.015	.797	.048	.427	.059		.555	.000	.923	.591
	N	278	278	278	278	277	276	272	69	271	278	277	265	140	140
PA	Pearson Correlation	.019	.019	.092	.088	.013	152	133*	.490**	026	036	1.000	318**	.272**	.115
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.752	.750	.125	.143	.834	.011	.028	.000	.668	.555		.000	.001	.174
	N	279	279	279	279	278	277	273	69	271	277	279	267	141	141
GSE	Pearson Correlation	031	034	128*	.015	093	.132*	.132*	212	.086	.330**	318**	1.000	030	023
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.614	.576	.035	.810	.128	.031	.032	.081	.164	.000	.000		.724	.79(
	N	271	271	271	271	271	269	265	69	263	265	267	271	138	13
orgcommit	Pearson Correlation	076	004	.016	.053	009	.027	.040	.078	.063	.008	.272**	030	1.000	.673
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.366	.965	.847	.531	.912	.752	.637	.615	.459	.923	.001	.724		.00(
	N	145	145	145	145	144	145	142	44	140	140	141	138	145	14
jobsat	Pearson Correlation	004	.064	.040	036	.005	030	040	.161	.007	046	.115	023	.673**	1.000
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.957	.443	.637	.668	.953	.718	.634	.298	.934	.591	.174	.790	.000	
	N	145	145	145	145	144	145	142	44	140	140	141	138	145	145

References

Angle, H. L, & Perry, J. L. (1981). An empirical assessment of organizational commitment and organizational effectiveness. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 26(1): 1-14.

Baron, J. N., Hannan, M. T. & Burton, M. D. (2001). Labor pains: Change in organizational models and employee turnover in your high-tech firms. *American Journal of Sociology*, *106: 960-1012*.

Barrick, M. R., Mount, M. K. (1991). The big five personality dimensions and job performance: a meta-analysis. *Personnel Psychology*, 44: 1-26.

Beiser, M. (1974). Components and correlates of mental well-being. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 15: 320-327.

Bosscher, R. J., Smit, J. H. (1998). Confirmatory factor analysis of the general selfefficacy scale. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 36: 339-343.

Bowen, D. E. & Siehl, C. (1997). The future of human resource management: March and Simon (1958) revisited. *Human Resource Management*, 36(1): 57-63.

Bradburn, N. M. (1969). The structure of psychological well-being. Chicago: Aldine.

Branham, L. (2005). *The 7 hidden reasons employees leave*. AMACOM Division: American Management Association.

Brief, A. P. (1998). Attitudes in and around organizations. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Brooke, Jr., P. P., Russell, D. W., & Price, J. L. (1988). Discriminant validation of measures of job satisfaction, job involvement, and organizational commitment. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 73(2): 139-145.

Burke, M. J., Brief, A. P., & George, J. M. (1993). The role of negative affectivity in understanding relations between self-reports of stressors and strains: A comment on the applied psychology literature. *Journal of Applied Psychology*. 78(3): 402-412.

Castro, C. A., & Alder, A. B. (2005). Preface to the special issue. *Military Psychology*, 131-136.

Cattell, R. B. (1947). Confirmation and clarification of primary personality factors. *Psychometrika*, 12: 197-220.

Crawford, J. R., & Henry, J. D. (2004). The positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS): construct validity, measurement properties and normative data in a large nonclinical sample. *British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 43, 245-265.

Davidson, B., & Fitz-Enz, J. (1997). "Retention Management," study released by The Saratoga Institute, Santa Clara, California (New York: American Management Association, 1997).

Dickman, S. J. (1990). Personality processes and individual differences functional and dysfunctional impulsivity: Personality and cognitive correlates. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 58(1): 95-102

Drucker, P. F. (1999). Knowledge-worker productivity: The biggest challenge. *California Management Review*, 79-94.

Fiske, D. W. (1949). Consistency of factorial structures of personality ratings from different sources. *Journal of Abnormal Social Psychology*, 44: 329-344.

Furnham, A., & Petrides, K. V., Jackson, C. J., Cotter, T. (2001). Do personality factors predict job satisfaction? *Personality and Individual Differences*, 33: 1325-1342.

Furnham, A., & Zacherl, M. (1986). Personality and job satisfaction. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 7: 453-459.

Ghiselli, E. E. (1974). Some perspectives for industrial psychology. *American Psychologist*, 80: 80-87.

Gist, M. E., & Mitchell, T. R. (1992). Self-efficacy: a theoretical analysis of its determinants and malleability. *Academy of Management Review*, 17: 183-211.

Glebbeek, A. C. & Bax, E. H. (2001). Is high employee turnover really harmful? An empirical test using company records. *Academy of Management Journal*, 47: 277-286.

Grice, R., & Katz, L. C. (2006). *Personality Profiles of Experienced U.S. Army Aviators Across Mission Platforms*. (ARI Technical Report 1185). Arlington, VA: United States Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences.

Griffith, R. W. & Hom, P. W. (2001). *Retaining valued employees*. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications, Inc.

Griffith, R. W., Hom, P. W., & Gaertner, S. (2000). A meta-analysis of antecedents and correlates of employee turnover: Update, moderator tests, and research implications for the next millennium. *Journal of Management*, 26: 463-488.

Heilman, S. G., Holt, D. T., & Rilovick, C. Y. (2008). Effects of career plateauing on turnover: A test of a model. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*. 15(1), 59-68.

Holt, D. T., Rehg, M. T., Lin, J. H., & Miller, J. (2007). An application of the unfolding model to explain turnover in a sample of military officers. *Human resource Management*, 35-49.

Holtom, B. C., Mitchell, T. R., Lee, T. W., & Eberly, M. B. (2008). Turnover and retention research: A glance at the past, a closer review of the present, and a venture into the future. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 231-274.

Hom, P. W., & Griffeth, R. W. (1995). *Employee turnover*. Cincinnati: South-Western College Publishing.

Hom, P. W., Roberson, L., & Ellis, A. D. (2008). Challenging conventional wisdom about who quits: Revelations from corporate America. *Journal of applied Psychology*, 93: 1-34.

Horn, P. W., & Kinicki, A. J. (2001). Toward a greater understanding of how dissatisfaction drives employee turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, 44: 975-987.

Huffman, A. H., Adler, A. B., Dolan, C. A., & Castro, C. A. (2005). The impact of operations temp on turnover intentions of army personnel. *Military Psychology*, 175-202.

Huselid, M. A. (1995). The impact of human resource management practices on turnover, productivity and corporate financial performance. *Academy of Management Journal*, 38: 635-672.

Johns, G. (2002). The psychology of lateness, absenteeism, and turnover. In. Anderson N, Ones D, Sinangil H. K. Viswesvaran C, (Eds.), *Handbook of industrial, work and organizational psychology* (Vol. 2, pp. 232-252). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Jonas, W. B. (2005). Book Review: Dictionary of Complementary and Alternative Medicine. *The Journal of Alternative and Complimentary Medicine*, 11, 4: 739-740.

Jones, G. R. (1986). Socialization tactics, self-efficacy, and newcomers' adjustments to organizations. *Academy of Management Journal*, 29, No. 2: 262-279.

Judge, T. A. & Bono, J. E. (2001). Relationship of core self-evaluation traits—selfesteem, generalized self-efficacy, locus of control, and emotional stability—with job satisfaction and job performance: a meta-analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86: 80-92. Judge, T. A., Higgins, C. A., Thoresen, C. J., & Barrick, M. R. (1999). The big five personality traits, general mental ability, and career success across the life span. *Personnel Psychology*, 52-84.

Judge, T. A. & Ilies, R. (2002). Relationship of personality to performance motivation: A meta-analytic review. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 87: 797-807.

Judge, T. A., Thoresen, C. J., Pucik, V., & Welbourne, T. M. (1999). Managerial coping with organizational change: A dispositional perspective. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 84(1): 107-122.

Judge, T. A., Locke, E. A., Durham, C. C., & Kluger, A. N. (1998). Dispositional effects on job and life satisfaction: the role of core evaluations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 83: 17-34.

Judge, T. A. & Watanabe, S. (1995). Is the past prologue? A test of Ghiselli's hobo syndrome. *Journal of Management*, 21: 211-229.

Judge, T. A. (1993). Does affective disposition moderate the relationship between job satisfaction and voluntary turnover? *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(3): 395-401.

Koys, D. J. (2001). The effects of employee satisfaction, organizational citizenship behavior, and turnover on organizational effectiveness. *Personnel Psychology*, 54: 101-114.

Lee, T. W., & Mowday, R. T. (1987). Voluntarily leaving an organization: An empirical investigation of Steers and Mowday's model of turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, 30(4): 721-743.

Maertz, C. P. & Campion, M. A. (2004). Profiles in quitting: Integrating process and content turnover theory. *Academy of Management Journal*, 47: 566-582.

Maertz, C. P. & Griffeth, R. W. (2004). Eight motivational forces and voluntary turnover: A theoretical synthesis with implications for research. *Journal of Management*, 30: 667-683.

March, J. G. & Simon, H. A. (1958). Organizations. New York: John Wiley.

McCrae, R. R., & Costa, P. T., Jr. (1986). Personality, coping and coping effectiveness in an adult sample. *Journal of Personality*, 4: 385-405.

Meyer, J. P., Allen, N. J., & Smith, C. A. (1993). Commitment to organizations and occupations: Extension and test of a three-component conceptualization. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(4): 538-551.

Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N.J. (1991). A three-component conceptualization of organizational commitment. *Human Resources Management Review, I*, 61-98.

McEvoy, G. M. & Cascio, W. F. (1985). Strategies for reducing employee turnover: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 70: 342-353.

Michaels, E., Handfield-Jones, H., & Axelrod, B. (2001). *The war for talent*. Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Mitchell, T. R., Holtom, B. C., Lee, T. W., Sablynski, C. J., & Erez, M. (2001). Why people stay: Using job embeddedness to predict voluntary turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, 44: 1102-1121.

Mobley, W. H., Griffeth, R. W., Hand, H. H., & Meglino, B. M., (1979). Review and conceptual analysis of the employee turnover process. *Psychological Bulletin*, 86: 493-522.

Mobley, W. H. (1977). Intermediate linkages in the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 62: 237-240.

Mossholder, K. W., Settoon, R. P., & Henagan, S. C. (2005). A relational perspective on turnover: Examining structural, attitudinal, and behavioral predictors. *Academy of Management Journal*, 48(4): 607-618.

Mowday, R. T., Porter, L. W., & Stone, E. F. (1978). Employee characteristics as predictors of turnover among female clerical employees in two organizations. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 12(3): 321-332.

Mowday, R. T., Steers, R. M., & Porter, L. W. (1979). The measurement of organizational commitment. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 14: 224-247.

Mount, M. K., Murray, R. B., & Strauss, J. P. (1994). Validity of observer ratings of the big five personality factors. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 272-280.

Nobscot.com. Historical Employment Turnover Rates for Voluntary Separations by industry and by region. http://www.nobscot.com/survey/historical_turnover_rates.cfm. Retrieved 17 April 2009.

O'Reilly, C. A., Caldwell, D. F., & Barnett, W. P. (1989). Work group demography, social integration, and turnover. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 34: 21-37.

Organ, D. W. (1994). Personality and organizational citizenship behavior. *Journal of Management*, 20: 465-478.

Ormrod, J. E. (2006). *Educational Psychology: Developing Learners (5th ed.)* N.J. Merrill: Upper Saddle River.

Price, J. L., & Mueller, C. W. (1981). *Professional turnover*. *The case of nurses*. New York: Spectrum.

Salgado, J. F. (2002). The Big Five personality dimensions and counterproductive behaviors. *International Journal of Selection and Assessment*, 10: 117-125.

Schneider, B., & Bowen, D. E., (1985). Employee and customer perceptions of service in banks: Replication and extension. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 70(3): 423-433.

Sherer, M., Maddux, J. E., Mercadante, B., Prentice-Dunn, S., Jacobs, B., & Rogers, R. W. (1982). The self-efficacy scale: construction and validation. *Psychological Reports*, 51: 663-671.

Spector, P. E. (1997). *Job satisfaction: Application, assessment, causes, and consequences.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Stajkovic, A. D., & Luthans, F. (1998). Self-efficacy and work-related performance: a meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 124: 240-261.

Staw, B. M., Bell, N. E., & Clausen, J. A. (1986). The dispositional approach to job attitudes: A lifetime longitudinal test. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 31: 437-453.

Steers, R. M. & Mowday, R. T. (1981). Employee turnover and post-decision accommodation processes. In Cummings L. Staw B (Eds.), *Research in organizational behavior* (pp 235-281). Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.

Tellegen, A. (1985). Structures of mood and personality and their relevance to assessing anxiety, with an emphasis on self-report. In A. H. Tuma & J. D. Maser (Eds.), Anxiety and the Anxiety Disorders, (pp. 681-706). Hilssdale, NJ: Erlbaum.

Tett, R. P., & Meyer, J. P. (1993). Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, turnover intention, and turnover: path analyses based on meta-analytic findings. *Personnel Psychology*, 46: 259-293.

Ulrich, D., Halbrook, R., Meder, D., Stuchlik, M., & Thorpe, S. (1991). Employee and customer attachment: Synergies for competitive advantage. (Special Issue: Service Quality and Organizational Effectiveness). *Human Resource Planning*, 14(2): 89-104.

Van Scotter, J. R. (2000). Relationships of task performance and contextual performance with turnover, job satisfaction, and affective commitment. *Human Resources Management Review*, 10(1): 79-95.

Wanberg, C. R., Banas, J. T. (2000). Predictors and outcomes of openness to changes in a reorganizing workplace. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85(2): 132-142.

Wanberg, C. R., Kanfer, R., & Banas, J. T. (2000). Predictors and outcomes of networking intensity among unemployed job seekers. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85: 491-503.

Watson, D., & Clark, L. A. (1984). Negative affectivity: The disposition to experience negative emotional states. *Psychological Bulletin*, 96: 465-490.

Watson, D., Clark, L. A., & Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: The PANAS scale. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 54: 1063-1070.

Weiss, H. M., & Cropanzano, R. (1996). Affective events theory: A theoretical discussion of the structure, causes, and consequences of affective experiences at work. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, 18: 1-74.

Wright, T. A. & Cropanzano, R. (1998). Emotional exhaustion as a predictor of job performance and voluntary turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 83: 486-493.

Zimmerman, R. D., (2008). Understanding the impact of personality traits on individuals' turnover decisions: A meta-analytic path model. *Personnel Psychology*, 61: 309-348.

The public participation for the decision of information is estimated in service. The public pressores, and adjust the time for method public pressores and adjust public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public pressore is adjust and public public pressores. The public publ		RE		OCUMENTATIO	N PAGE		Form Approved OMB No. 074-0188				
25.03:2010 Master's Thesis [Sty 2010 Mark 2010 4 TTLE AND SUBTITLE Sc. ORTRACT NUMBER 5 6. AUTHOR(S) 5 Davis, Levi, N., Capt, USAF 5 5 7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 5 6 Air Force Institute of Technology 5 6 Graduut School of Engineering and Management (ARTI/EN) 2950 (Monto RCANIZATION 8 29. SPONSOR/ING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 8 6 Air Force Institute of Technology 7 8 9. SPONSOR/ING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 9. SPONSOR/ING/INONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 14. ABSTREF 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 15. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 15. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 11. AMERTER 12. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 16. Chart of the originational turnover have been associated with diversated association, increased estimate and their restation within the Attrow in the Attrice, in target and in stable of the proces	maintaining the suggestions for Suite 1204, Arlir information if it o PLEASE DO	data needed, and co reducing this burder ogton, VA 22202-43 loes not display a cu NOT RETURN Y	ompleting and review to Department of E 02. Respondents s urrently valid OMB o OUR FORM TO	wing the collection of information. Defense, Washington Headquarter should be aware that notwithstandi control number.	Send comments regard s Services, Directorate	ing this burden estimate of or Information Operations	or any other aspect of the collection of information, including s and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, subject to an penalty for failing to comply with a collection of				
4. TTLE AND SUBTITLE Se. CONTRACT NUMBER Personality Measures as Predictors of Long-Term Employment in Air Force Officers 5e. CONTRACT NUMBER 5c. AUTHOR(S) 5d. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER Davis, Lewi, N., Capt, USAF 5d. PROJECT NUMBER 5r. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 5e. TASK NUMBER Air Force Institute of Technology Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) 2850 Hobson Way WPAFB OH 45433-7765 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACCONYM(S) Internitionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACCONYM(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACCONYM(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared and work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT 14. ABSTRACT High dirgeres of organizational tomover, here associated with diversaded contomer statisfaction, introverd contomer tomover, decreased employee productivity, development, such calcinability in paties and for the personality marks and of AFFORCE Officers and their retrained within the tailed States AF Force Officer States AF Force Officer Taking School were administered personality marks and of AFFORCE Officer Schow the personality marks and of AFFORCE Officer School w		DATE (DD-MA	Λ-ΥΥΥΥ)								
b. GRANT NUMBER 5C. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER 5C. AUTHOR(S) 5d. PROJECT NUMBER Davis, Lavi, N., Capt, USAF 5d. PROJECT NUMBER 5. AUTHOR(S) 5d. PROJECT NUMBER 7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 5d. PROFORUNG ORGANIZATION RAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) Air Force Institute of Tachnology Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) 2956 OH500 NVey WPAFB OH 45433-7765 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER 9. SPONSORINGMONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release, distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased castomer satisfication, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased for individity. As such, more than 1.500 states have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of treation and unrover. This study ation do examine possible relationship between the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship swith observed turnover, decreased employee productivity, decree Personal Clear and datas attending the United States for Force officers and their relation within the United States the Force. If presention officers were associated with decreased considered in the past 50 years on the topics the Arf For		AND SUBTITL	E			5a.					
b. GRANT NUMBER 5C. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER 5C. AUTHOR(S) 5d. PROJECT NUMBER Davis, Lavi, N., Capt, USAF 5d. PROJECT NUMBER 5. AUTHOR(S) 5d. PROJECT NUMBER 7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 5d. PROFORUNG ORGANIZATION RAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) Air Force Institute of Tachnology Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) 2956 OH500 NVey WPAFB OH 45433-7765 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER 9. SPONSORINGMONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release, distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased castomer satisfication, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased for individity. As such, more than 1.500 states have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of treation and unrover. This study ation do examine possible relationship between the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship swith observed turnover, decreased employee productivity, decree Personal Clear and datas attending the United States for Force officers and their relation within the United States the Force. If presention officers were associated with decreased considered in the past 50 years on the topics the Arf For	Personality	Measures as P	redictors of Lo	na-Term Employment in A	Air Force Officers						
6. AUTHOR(S) 5d. PROJECT NUMBER Davis, Levi, N., Capt, USAF 5d. PROJECT NUMBER 5. TASK NUMBER 5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER 7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER Air Force Institute of Technology Graduate School OKW 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER 2050 Hobson Way WEAPB OH 45433 7785 10. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Intentionally left blank 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT High degrees of organizational tumover have been associated with decreased customer tumover, decreased employee productivity, accreated organizational performance, and decreased customer satisfaction, increased estimation the fact Force Number of the VID STATE MEMP Constrained and eptormance, and decreased customer tumover, decreased employee productivity, necre administered performance, and decreased profite relaased. Training Schod was accleated or significant relationship with observed tumover. Other variables were administered performance, and decreased profite relaased organizational performance, and decreased profite relaased organizational performance, and decreased profite relaased organizational stating recomponent under				3		5b.	GRANT NUMBER				
Davis, Levi, N., Capt, USAF 5e. TASK NUMBER 5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER 5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER 7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER Air Force Institute of Technology Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) 2350 Holson Way WPAFE DH 45433-7765 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approval for public release; distribution unlimited 4 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) This metrial is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRCT This metrial performance, addressed group institution gradients are observed to the section of this governome for information and the prevention within the United States. 16. Lind States At Force, Three sub, sch radionosuse, operanse to reprevence fromoreal statification, increased constant unitoring the formation statification, increased constant unitor with discreased states are observed to the social statification and transfer of the section within the United States. 19. Gave and tarrow of the section sch formation of the provide transfer of the section within the United States. 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONY (S) States and the preventin the sectin the seconino within the United States.						5c.	PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER				
Se. TASK NUMBER Sec. TASK N	6. AUTHO	DR(S)				5d.	PROJECT NUMBER				
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAMES(S) AND ADDRESS(S) 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION Air Force Institute of Technology Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) 2850 Hobson Way WPAFB 0H 45433.7765 AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally let blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABTRACT High degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with dcreased customer satisfaction, increased customer tamover, dcreased employce productivity, dcreased organizational performance, and dcreased profitability. As such, more than 1,500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of returnover, insteady aimed to examine possible relationships howeven the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine whick (if any) personality measures bed significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job assistanction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. Nore of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover. 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: U	Davis, Levi,	N., Capt, USA	=		5e.	TASK NUMBER					
Air Force Institute of Technology Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) 2950 Hobson Way WPAFB OH 45433-7765 AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT Migh degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer statisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profibility. As such, more than 1.500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retaining and turnover. This study almed to examine possible relationships between the performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retaining and 100°C. This study almed black Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retained in efforts within the Air Force offerer aventioned, and separation and terrover, decreased employee productivity, decreased on granizational performance, and decreased profibility. As such, more than 1.500 studies and prove Its force offerer avenues for improving recruitment and retained in the United States Xir Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and territore or these offerers were examined, and separation and retained and their retention studies were absociated on each performance, and general self-retained strates for examples, and performance and separation and retainonship with turnover. </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5f. \</td> <td>WORK UNIT NUMBER</td>						5f. \	WORK UNIT NUMBER				
Graduate School of Engineering and Management (AFIT/EN) AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02 2950 Hobson Way WPAFB 0H 45433-7765 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT Thigh degrees of organizational performance, and decreased profilability. As such, more than 1.500 states have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study and to be examine possible retainonships between the personality make up of Air Force officer candidates attending the United States Air Force. These and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and algestive and legative and	7. PERFOR	MING ORGAN	IZATION NAM	ES(S) AND ADDRESS(S	3)	I					
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT This material is declared organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profinability. As such, more than 1.500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force Officers and their retention within the force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Officer and/diata standing the United States Air Force Officer and/diata standing the United States Air Force Officer and/diata standing the Vortee resonale conterversion, agreeablenese, conscientiousnese, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personel Conter records of these officers and their and perior enlisted started is significant relationship with turnover. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turno	Graduate	School of Eng		Nanagement (AFIT/EN)			AFIT/GEM/ENV/10-M02				
Intentionally left blank 11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT High degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Between 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending the United States Air Force Officer Training School were administered personality surveys, including measures for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personal of these officers were examined, and separation and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with unnover. 15. SUBJECT TERMS 17. LIMITATION OF Air TepPAGES UU 18. NUMBER PAGES S1 19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PER		,	5								
11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT High degrees of organizational remover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profibility. As such, more than L_500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Between 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending the United States Air Force Officer Training School were administered personality surveys, including measures for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In generation and retention date was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job statisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover. 15. SUBJECT TERMS Personality, Turnover, Retention, Air Force Officers 16. RECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: U 1	9. SPONSC	RING/MONIT	ORING AGEN	CY NAME(S) AND ADDR	ESS(ES)		10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)				
NUMBER(S) 12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT This degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profitability. As such, more than 1,500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships ingib offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Between 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending the United States Air Force officer simplements, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Dersonnel Center records of these officers were examined, and separation and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover. 15. SUBJECT TERMS Pareoteneity AMSTECT TIEND OF U	Intentionally	left blank									
Approved for public release; distribution unlimited 13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT Migh degrees of organizational performance, and decreased profitability. As such, more than 1.500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Brosent such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personal States Air Force Officer Training School were administered personality surveys, including measures for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personal Center records of these officers were asamined, and separation and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover, Retention, Air Force Officers 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT 19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV a REPORT b AMSTRACT </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>											
This material is declared a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States 14. ABSTRACT High degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profilability. As such, more than 1.500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force offers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer arenues for improving recruitment and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study may performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover. 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF b 18. NUMBER 18. NUMBER 18. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF b 18. NUMBER 18. NUMBER 18. STRACT 19. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON 18. NUMBER 17. 	-		-								
High degrees of organizational turnover have been associated with decreased customer satisfaction, increased customer turnover, decreased employee productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profitability. As such, more than 1,500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Between 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending the United States Air Force Officer Training School were administered personality surveys, including measures for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personnel Center records of these officers were examined, and separation and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover. ISUBJECT TERMS Personality. Turnover, Retention, Air Force Officers 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT 18. NUMBER OF PAGES S1 19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV 19. TELEPHONE NUMBER (Include area code) 197-255-3636				S. government and is not	subject to copyrig	nt protection in the	United States				
productivity, decreased organizational performance, and decreased profitability. As such, more than 1,500 studies have been performed in the past 50 years on the topics of retention and turnover. This study aimed to examine possible relationships between the personality make up of Air Force officers and their retention within the United States Air Force. If present, such relationships might offer avenues for improving recruitment and retention efforts within the Air Force. Between 1996 and 1997, 318 officer candidates attending the United States Air Force Officer Training School were administered personality surveys, including measures for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, openness to experience, emotional stability, positive and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In 2009, the Air Force Personnel Center records of these officers were examined, and separation and retention data was collected for each participant. A correlation study was performed in order to determine which (if any) personality measures held significant relationships with observed turnover. Other variables were also considered, including job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and prior enlisted service. None of the personality measures demonstrated a significant relationship with turnover. 15. SUBJECT TERMS Personality, Turnover, Retention, Air Force Officers 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF <u>ABSTRACT</u> 0. <u>HIS PAGE</u> UU U 10 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110											
Personality, Turnover, Retention, Air Force Officers 16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT 18. NUMBER OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV a. REPORT b. ABSTRACT C. THIS PAGE U U U 19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV 937-255-3636 19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (Include area code) 937-255-3636 937-255-3636	productivity, topics of reter the United St Between 1999 measures for 2009, the Air was performe including job turnover.	decreased organi ntion and turnovo ates Air Force. If 6 and 1997, 318 extraversion, agi Force Personnel d in order to deto satisfaction, org	izational perform er. This study ai present, such re officer candidate reeableness, con Center records ermine which (if	nance, and decreased profita imed to examine possible re- elationships might offer aver es attending the United State scientiousness, openness to of these officers were exami- f any) personality measures	bility. As such, mo lationships between nues for improving r es Air Force Officer experience, emotior ined, and separation held significant rela	re than 1,500 studies the personality make ecruitment and reten Training School wer al stability, positive a and retention data w ionships with observ	have been performed in the past 50 years on the e up of Air Force officers and their retention within tion efforts within the Air Force. e administered personality surveys, including and negative affect, and general self-efficacy. In as collected for each participant. A correlation study red turnover. Other variables were also considered,				
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: 17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT 18. NUMBER OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV a. REPORT b. ABSTRACT c. THIS PAGE U U U UU 51 19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Daniel T. Holt, Lt Col, USAF ENV 937-255-3636 937-255-3636 V V V V V V V V Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std. 239-18 Form Approved	15. SUBJEC	TTERMS									
a. REPORT b. ABSTRACT C. THIS PAGE UU U U U U	Personality,	Turnover, Rete	ention, Air Forc	e Officers							
U U U UU 51 UU 51 937-255-3636 Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39-18 Form Approved	16. SECURI	TY CLASSIFIC	CATION OF:								
ST Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39-18 Form Approved				UU							
Form Approved	L		Ŭ Ŭ	<u> </u>							
							Form Approved				